FAO LIBRARY AN: 448729

ARC/88/REP

Report of the

## FIFTEENTH FAO REGIONAL CONFERENCE FOR AFRICA

Mauritius, 26 April - 4 May 1988



FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS
Rome 1988

## FAO Member Nations in the Africa Region (as at 4 May 1988)

Algeria Angola Benin Botswana

Burkina Faso Burundi Cameroon Cape Verde

Central African Republic Chad Comoros Congo Côte d'Ivoire Equatorial Guinea Ethiopia

Gambia Ghana Guinea

Guinea-Bissau Kenya Lesotho

Liberia

Libya1 Madagascar Malawi Mali Mauritania Mauritius

Morocco Mozambique Namibia

Niger Nigeria Rwanda

Sao Tome and Principe

Senegal Seychelles Sierra Leone Sudan

Swaziland Tanzania Togo Tunisia Uganda Zaire Zambia Zimbabwe

### Date and Place of FAO Regional Conferences for Africa

First Second

Gabon

 Lagos, Nigeria, 3 - 12 November 1960 - Tunis, Tunisia, 1 - 10 November 1962

Third Fourth — Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 3 - 15 September 1964 — Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire, 9 - 19 November 1966

Fifth

- Kampala, Uganda, 18 - 29 November 1968

Sixth Seventh - Algiers, Algeria, 17 September - 3 October 1970

Eighth

- Libreville, Gabon, 14 - 30 September 1972 - Rose Hill, Mauritius, 1 - 17 August 1974

Ninth Tenth - Freetown, Sierra Leone, 2 - 12 November 1976

Eleventh

- Arusha, Tanzania, 18 - 28 September 1978

Twelfth

— Lome, Togo, 16 - 27 June 1980

Thirteenth

- Algiers, Algeria, 22 September - 2 October 1982

- Harare, Zimbabwe, 16 - 25 July 1984

Fourteenth — Yamoussoukro, Côte d'Ivoire, 2 - 11 September 1986

Fifteenth

- Mauritius, 26 April - 4 May 1988

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Participated as full member of the Regional Conference for Africa in 1988 for the first time.

REPORT OF THE
FIFTEENTH FAO REGIONAL CONFERENCE FOR AFRICA
Mauritius, 26 April - 4 May 1988

FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS Rome, 1988

# REPORT OF THE FIFTEENTH FAO REGIONAL CONFERENCE FOR AFRICA

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Pages
SUMMARY OF THE MAIN RECOMMENDATIONS	iv - xii
	Paras
INTRODUCTORY ITEMS	1 - 27
Organization of the Conference	1 - 2
Inaugural Ceremony	3 - 15
Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur	16 - 17
Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable	18
Statement by the Director-General	19 – 27
SUMMARY OF PROCEEDINGS	28 - 148
Country Statements and General Debate on the Food and	
Agricultural Situation in Africa (Resolution 1/88)	28 - 42
Desert Locust Plague (Resolution 2/88)	43 - 50
Information on Aid-in-Kind	51 - 62
Report of the Technical Committee	63 - 148
- Opening of the Technical Committee	66 - 74
- Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur	75 - 76
- Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable	77
- Report on FAO Activities in the Region: Action taken on the Main Recommendations of the 14th Regional Conference	
and Programme of Work and Budget 1988-89 in the Region	78 ~ 102
- Farm Mechanization in Africa: Status and Prospects	103 - 112
- Fisheries in Africa: Their Status and Potential for	•
Development	113 - 126
- Development of an Indigenous African Food Industry	127 - 139
- Forestry in Support of Agriculture: Tropical Forestry	
Action Plan	140 - 148
OTHER MATTERS	149 – 165
Representation of the Region in the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research (CGIAR)	149 - 152
Date and Place of the Sixteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa	1 6 7
	153
Adoption of the Report of the Conference Closure of the Conference (Resolution 3/88)	154
orogare or the contesence (resolution 2/00)	155 – 165

## APPENDICES

- A. Agenda
- B. List of Participants
- C. List of Documents
- D. Statement by the Director-General

### SUMMARY OF THE MAIN RECOMMENDATIONS

## Country Statements and General Debate

## For the Attention of Governments

- 1. recalled and reaffirmed the four point programme for African Agriculture as contained in the FAO Study adopted by the Fourteenth Regional Conference for Africa, namely; institution of internal reforms and guaranteed priority for agriculture, improvement in incentives, inputs, institutions and infrastructure, implementation of strategies for conservation of natural resources, and improvement of the external environment (para 31).
- deplored and rejected linking the payment of massive arrears to the proposed review of the Organization and called for the prompt and full payment of all financial obligations of Member Nations to FAO (para 35).
- 3. called for realistic commodity prices, improved terms of trade and increased concessional aid flows (para 37).
- 4. reaffirmed the primordial importance of Economic and Technical Cooperation among African countries and <u>urged</u> support to sub-regional economic integration movements, use of preferential trade and customs agreements, support to inter-governmental organizations and technical cooperation networks, and promotion of joint ventures (para 38).
- suggested that Africa's representatives on the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research (CGIAR) report to FAO Member States of the region annually and in detail through FAO channels on the activities of the Group (para 41).
- 6. emphasized the importance of environmental protection as part of the development of African agriculture (para 41).
- 7. expressed disappointment that the Twenty-fourth Session of the FAO Conference had not launched a new programme on the expansion of aid-in-kind to boost food self-sufficiency in the short term (para 41).
- 8. appealed for increased emergency food aid and input assistance to countries affected by drought and locust invasions (para 41).
- 9. emphasized the importance of irrigation in the development of agriculture (para 41).

## For the Attention of FAO

The Conference,

- 10. called for the strengthening of FAO's Technical Cooperation Programme (para 33).
- 11. reaffirmed the crucial and unique role of the FAO Regional Office for Africa as the regional arm of FAO in promoting regional and sub-regional integration and development through African inter-governmental organizations, regional projects, technical cooperation networks and other TCDC mechanisms (para 34).
- 12. urged FAO to expand its promotional activities for Economic and Technical Cooperation among African countries through the Regional Office for Africa (para 38), including in the field of farm mechanization (para 111).
- 13. requested FAO to monitor more closely the implementation by Member Nations of the UN-PAAERD and the recommendations stemming from the FAO Study on African Agriculture (para 40).
- 14. supported fully FAO's focus on small farmers, youth and women in food production (para 41).
- 15. called for additional resources for programmes and projects dealing with pre- and post-harvest losses (paras 41 and 91).
- 16. called on FAO to step up its support to Member States in the field of irrigation and further assist them in the design and implementation of irrigation projects suitable to local conditions and development needs (paras 41 and 90)
- 17. The Conference, recognizing the importance of fisheries development and management for African economies, adopted Resolution 1/88 on the Importance of Fisheries Development and Management for Africa Economics (para 42).

## FAO Activities in the Region

## For the Attention of Governments

The Conference:

18. emphasized the need for early warning systems development for crop production and protection and the design and implementation of responsive measures (para 91).

- 19. stressed the importance of training for the design and implementation of improved crop production and protection measures while bearing in mind the needs of the small-scale farmer (para 91).
- 20. requested the expanded integration of women and youth in development as a means of achieving and sustaining progress in rural development and the overall modernization of African agriculture, and in lessening the burden of farm and non-farm labour on rural women (para 94).
- 21. emphasized the value of the role of non-governmental organizations in the planning and implementation of rural development programmes (para 94).
- 22. appealed to member states of the Centre on Integrated Rural Development for Africa (CIRDAFRICA) and the international community to assist it in its current state of instability (para 94).
- 23. underlined the importance of adequate food technologies (para 95).
- 24. identified nutrition planning as a major input for nutrition improvement programmes in the region (para 95).
- 25. called for more assistance for artisanal fisheries improvement, for greater assistance in the development of fish feeds for aquaculture, and for appropriate fishing gear to exploit previously unexploited species, as well as increased training of middle-level personnel in various fisheries disciplines, including the area of fisheries data collection and processing (para 97).

#### For the Attention of FAO

- 26. welcomed FAO's increased emphasis to the production of roots and tubers, plantains and leguminous and horticultural crops, without sacrificing cereal crops (para 91).
- 27. urged FAO to declare that the situation in the Sahelian Zone was critical, as a means of focusing the attention of the international community on the problem (para 92).
- 28. urged the expansion of FAO activities in the livestock sector (para 93).
- 29. requested FAO to mobilize from present and potential donors the funds necessary for reopening of the Bobo-Dioulasso Regional Training Centre in Burkina Faso (para 93).

- 30. urged FAO to evaluate the impact of Structural Adjustment Programmes on the agricultural sector, and on vulnerable populations and recommended the continuation of FAO's assistance in the development of planning capabilities in African countries (para 96).
- 31. called for more assistance for artisanal fisheries improvement, for the evaluation of the resources of Exclusive Economic Zones, for greater assistance in the development of fish feeds for aquaculture and for appropriate fishing gear to exploit previously unexploited species, as well as increased training of middle-level personnel in various fisheries disciplines (para 97).
- 32. recommended the increased use of regional experts for consultancy and other assignments within the region (para 99).
- 33. requested FAO to carry out the study on the negative effects of the aggressions of the South African apartheid regime on food production and food security of the Frontline States requested by the Twenty-fourth Session of the FAO Conference (para 100).
- 34. requested FAO to continue and, wherever feasible, strengthen its training across the various sub-sectors and programme areas, and to continue to take into account the special needs of Lusophone countries in the areas of vital importance for the rural and agricultural development of the African Portuguese-speaking countries (para 101, 102).
- 35. recommended that consideration be given to the special needs of island states in technical assistance in managing natural disasters such as cyclones (para 101).

### Desert Locust Plague

The Conference,

36. adopted Resolution 2/88 on the Desert Locust Plague (para 50).

## Information on Aid-in-kind

#### For the Attention of Governments

The Conference,

37. stressed the importance and value of aid-in-kind for African agricultural development and renewed the appeal to donors to support and expand their assistance to this programme (para 61).

38. stressed that the delivery of aid-in-kind inputs should as much as possible be provided on a country-by-country basis, and be strengthened to complement those already available nationally and regionally through intra-African trade and triangular transactions and should not compete with local input products (para 62).

## For the Attention of FAO

The Conference,

39. requested FAO to provide maximum technical assistance in the specification and selection of aid-in-kind inputs and in ensuring their appropriateness in each individual case (para 62).

## Farm Mechanization in Africa: Status and Prospects

## For the Attention of Governments

The Conference,

- 40. noted the need to consider access to credit as a necessary pre-requisite of farm mechanization (para 107).
- 41. indicated a clear need for improved training in the area of mechanization and maintenance and stressed the importance of establishing Regional Centres for Agricultural Mechanization and of access to readily available regional expertise (para 108).
- 42. urged African states to make the fullest possible use of the integration, trade and customs agreements within their sub-regions as instruments of ECDC and TCDC, in order to derive maximum advantage from mutual experiences (para 111).

## For the Attention of FAO

- 43. urged FAO to consider a closer integration of credit with farm mechanization in future programmes (para 107).
- 44. stressed that future FAO work in farm mechanization should include assistance to governments in the formulation of national policies in this sector; longer-term training programmes that will target artisanal, technical and professional level trainees involved in mechanization; studies to provide additional basic data on farm mechanization in order to identify problem areas and highlight potential opportunities for improvement (para 110).

45. requested that FAO continue to provide assistance in the various areas of village blacksmith technology, rehabilitation and maintenance of serviceable equipment, upgrading and selection of the most suitable forms of farm mechanization (para 112).

## Fisheries in Africa: Their Status and Potential for Development

## For the Attention of Governments

The Conference,

- 46. appealed to African governments to allocate adequate budgetary resources to national fisheries administrations and fisheries research institutions and accord increased priority to fisheries development initiatives in their overall national development plans (para 117).
- 47. called on governments to address the constraints in the fisheries sector e.g.: shortage of inputs, the poor state of artisanal fisheries and encroachment by medium-scale and industrial fleets on artisanal fishing grounds to ensure the further development of the sector (para 118).
- 48. recommended the introduction and enforcement of appropriate management measures to prevent the overexploitation of many important species which were overfished (para 119).
- 49. recognized the value of joint-ventures in the development of industrial fisheries, through both capital investment and technology transfer and training (para 123).
- 50. suggested that hatcheries be established at strategic locations in each country to solve the problem of seed supply (para 124).
- 51. recommended an integrated approach to the development of aquaculture (para 124).
- 52. recommended that regional and sub-regional collaboration efforts in fisheries management and development be strengthened (para 126).

### For the Attention of FAO

The Conference,

53. requested the strengthening of FAO regional projects whose work was commendable and called for a continuation of the kind of assistance provided by the project for the development and management of fisheries in the Eastern-Central Atlantic (CECAF) (para 120).

- 54. called on FAO to assist Member Nations in the formulation of appropriate environmental protection programmes (para 121).
- 55. urged FAO to continue its assistance to countries in obtaining increased benefits from their Exclusive Economic Zones (EEZ), particularly regarding the surveillance, monitoring and control of their EEZs (para 121).
- 56. requested FAO to increase its assistance in solving the problem of post-harvest losses which was particularly critical in the traditional sector (para 123).
- 57. urged that the FAO/UNDP African Regional Aquaculture Centre (ARAC) in Nigeria be strengthened to continue its commendable role in training senior aquaculturists from the region (para 124).
- 58. requested FAO to give increased priority to training for the African fisheries sector (para 125).
- 59. suggested that the proposed in-depth study regarding opportunities and constraints facing the industrial fisheries sector be carried out by FAO in cooperation with multilateral financial institutions, on a sub-regional basis (para 126).
- 60. called upon FAO to assist Member Nations in formulating appropriate national fisheries development policies, plans and projects (para 126).

## Development of an Indigenous African Food Industry

## For the Attention of Governments

- 61. stressed the need to cooperate and negotiate improved terms with multinational firms in the food sector (para 135).
- 62. requested governments and financial and technical assistance agencies to assist in expanding diffusion and applying the more significant results of relevant research and development work, such as bread making from locally available food products and the "Chorkor Smoker" (para 137).
- 63. recommended that appropriate measures be taken by governments and agroindustrial concerns to safeguard the environment (para 139).

## For the Attention of FAO

The Conference,

- 64. requested FAO's assistance to undertake studies to generate more information on potential finished product markets (para 130).
- 65. urged FAO to continue its work on a full compendium on traditional African food products to facilitate the use of local raw materials (para 131).
- 66. requested FAO to increase work in the area of quality control within the context of indigenous food industry development (para 133).
- 67. requested FAO to act as a forum in convening agro-industrialists from developed countries and African countries to fully discuss all the major issues in integrated agro-industrial development (para 135).
- 68. requested that FAO, in cooperation with interested governments and industry, organize a Regional Food Processing Exhibition or Exhibitions to demonstrate the commercial possibilities of the region's food products (para 136).
- 69. requested FAO to assist in expanding diffusion and applying the more significant results of relevant research and development work, such as bread-making from locally available food products and the "Chorkor Smoker" (para 137).
- 70. requested continuing FAO assistance in the development of appropriate measures to be taken by governments and agro-industrial concerns to safeguard the environment (para 139).

## Forestry in Support of Agriculture: The Tropical Forestry Action Plan

## For the Attention of Governments

- 71. recommended the closer integration of forestry with agriculture and livestock production in rural development and land use planning (para 142).
- 72. suggested strengthening of conservation practices and the promotion of agro-forestry systems at the individual farm level (para 142).
- 73. called for the promotion of the participation of rural communities in efforts to develop and conserve forest and other natural resources (para 142).

- 74. advocated improved agricultural extension services and better equipping rural populations in boosting productivity and in slowing the advance of the agricultural frontier (para 142).
- 75. recommended strengthening the management, training and research institutions concerned with the development and conservation of forestry resources (para 142).
- 76. called for the staging of tree days and other awareness-building campaigns (para 147).

## For the Attention of FAO

The Conference.

77. requested that the work of regionalizing the Tropical Forestry Action Plan be pursued in order to produce sub-regional and regional cooperation programmes for Africa as soon as possible (para 146).

## Representation of the Region in the CGIAR

## For the Attention of Governments

- 78. suggested that increased emphasis should be placed on practical and immediately applicable research (para 150).
- 79. recommended that in the future reports of the representatives of the region on CGIAR should be distributed through FAO well in advance, along with other documentation for Regional Conferences (para 151).
- 80. elected Mauritius to represent the region from 1989 to 1991 (para 352).

#### INTRODUCTORY ITEMS

## Organization of the Conference

- 1. The Fifteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa was held in Mauritius from 26 April to 4 May 1988. The Technical Committee meeting, which preceded the Plenary Session, was held from 26 to 29 April 1988.
- 2. Delegates from 40 Member Nations in the Africa Region, as well as observers from Member Nations outside the Region, Representatives of the United Nations and Specialized Agencies and observers from African Inter-governmental Organizations and National Liberation Movements recognized by the Organization of African Unity (OAU), attended the Conference. A complete list of participants is given in Appendix B to this Report.

#### Inaugural Ceremony

- 3. In a brief welcome address, the Minister of Agriculture, Fisheries and Natural Resources of Mauritius, the Hon. M. Dulloo, welcomed the Ministers, delegates and observers to his country. He hoped that the facilities and arrangements placed at their disposal were convenient and efficient.
- 4. The Minister thanked the Rt. Honourable Anerood Jugnauth, Prime Minister of Mauritius, for agreeing to open the Conference and for confirming his personal commitment to Africa and to the promotion of agriculture.
- The Minister said that the Fifteenth Regional Conference took place at a crucial moment in the life of Africa. Africa, he said, should show the international community its resolve to meet the challenges it had set for itself by translating, into concrete actions, the various resolutions and programmes, notably: OAU's "Africa's Priority Programme for Economic Recovery (1986-1990 APPER); the "United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development (1986-1990 UNPAAERD)" and the recommendations made in the FAO study, "African Agriculture: The Next 25 Years". He called on the meeting to be bold and candid in addressing internal failures and weaknesses and in analysing successes and prospects in the implementation of the above blueprints for African economic recovery and development. He urged the delegates to bear in mind that Africa's major priority should be the mobilization of all available resources for the sustained and sustainable development of agriculture.
- 6. The Minister defined Africa's needs in this area against the backdrop of an unfavourable, if not worsening, external environment, inadequate domestic policy responses to recovery and development challenges, adverse climatic conditions and other disasters such as locust infestations and the acute financial crisis of FAO.
- 7. The Minister said Mauritius had registered a significant measure of success over the past five years, but stressed that the country could not develop other sectors at the expense of agriculture. The Minister earnestly pleaded that FAO be given the means, both financial and institutional, to support the development

efforts and programmes of African countries, and especially to cope with emergency situations. He underlined the support needed from FAO in their quest for agricultural development. The Minister reiterated support to the Director-General in his difficult task ahead, and noted that he had no doubt that the Director-General would continue serving the higher interests of the Organization to enable it to respond to the varying needs and aspirations of its members.

- 8. The Director-General of FAO, Mr Edouard Saouma, welcomed the delegates to the Conference. He said that at a time when FAO faced unprecedented difficulties in its forty years of existence, their presence was proof of Africa's commitment to the Organization. It was a great source of consolation and encouragement for himself and his colleagues.
- 9. The Director-General paid tribute to the Government and people of Mauritius for their warm and gracious hospitality and for the courtesies extended to the participants. He was gratified by the presence of the Prime Minister and thanked the Government for the excellent facilities provided for the Conference which exemplified an impressive organizational effort because of the substantial mobilization of human and financial resources. He commended the exemplary spirit of brotherhood, nourished by diversity and pluralism, which governed relationships among the people of different origins in the country. He invited the international community to learn from the democracy practiced in Mauritius in these times of increasing conflicts, persistent tensions and outbreaks of intolerance throughout the world.
- 10. The Director-General congratulated the country on the successful implementation of its Structural Adjustment Programme begun in 1979. The perseverance and wisdom of the Mauritian people had produced spectacular economic growth rates. All sectors were benefitting from the upswing. Agricultural production, in particular, was making remarkable progress. Local processing industries and exports of cut flowers, especially Anthurium, had also achieved spectacular success. In conclusion, the Director-General stated that Mauritius stood as a source of pride and inspiration to all.
- In his opening address to the Fifteenth FAO Regional Conference, the Prime Minister, the Right Honourable Anerood Jugnauth, warmly welcomed the participants. He said that the presence of so many delegations demonstrated clearly their common will to come to grips with the problems impeding their common struggle for food security in Africa. It was with a compelling sense of urgency that he viewed the Conference under the aegis of the FAO. The Conference would provide an opportunity for African countries to review, discuss and exchange experiences in the efforts to implement the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development (UNPAAERD). In spite of efforts so far made, the present conditions of the continent did not allow for complacency. The developing countries' inability to assume control of the market structures for commodities they produced was worrying. The law of supply and demand did not operate optimally the balance always tilted in favour of the privileged. At the same time, growing competition from synthetic substitutes for primary products constituted a direct threat to the livelihood, security and prospects for recovery of developing countries.

- 12. The Prime Minister stated that the crucial objective of any governmental policy should be to uplift the standard of living of the rural poor. Instead, the focus of action had bypassed these rural masses and they had been kept on the periphery of development. Putting poor people first was a moral imperative, and the very basis for action. People should come first, he stressed. He said that the African should optimize benefits from new high-yielding disease-resistant crop varieties through packaged inputs of fertilizers, pesticides, irrigation and credit which should be coupled with institutional and management structures responsive to the demands of the agricultural sector.
- 13. The Prime Minister confirmed the commitment of his country to the cause of African unity and development. He also placed special emphasis on cooperation within sub-regional groupings in keeping with the policy of south-south cooperation.
- 14. Agriculture, through sugar exports, he said, remained the life-blood of the Mauritian economy. In order to resolve the problem of massive unemployment, the government had provided a package of investment incentives to encourage expansion of the manufacturing sector. Simultaneously, the government was maintaining subsidies and incentives, and was also providing the necessary infrastructural framework to increase self-sufficiency in selected food crops. While the development of the country had brought socio-economic benefits, it had also produced the side effect of environmental degradation. The government was therefore sparing no effort in ensuring proper environmental protection and nature conservation.
- 15. In conclusion, the Prime Minister wondered how the supposedly wealthiest nation of the world could possibly be the most indebted one. He advocated a New Food Order, as a solution to absolute poverty, that would formulate policies to increase the material standard of living of the poor by ensuring increased availability of food and other basic necessities of life. He stressed that the right to food was the right to life.

## Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur

- 16. At its first working session, the Conference elected as its Chairman, by acclamation, the Hon. Murlidas Madun Dulloo, Minister of Agriculture, Fisheries and Natural Resources of Mauritius. In a short acceptance speech, the Minister expressed his appreciation to the delegates for the honour bestowed upon his country with his election to preside over the Conference. He appealed for their cooperation in the discharge of the responsibilities conferred on him.
- 17. The Conference then elected, by acclamation, Commodore S.G. Obimpeh (Rtd), Secretary for Agriculture of the Provisional National Defence Council of Ghana and the Hon. F.F. Muteka, Minister of Agriculture of the Republic of Angola, as its First and Second Vice-Chairmen respectively. His Excellency G.P. Khojane, Permanent Representative of Lesotho to FAO, was elected as Rapporteur.

## Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable

18. The Conference considered and adopted the Agenda as reproduced in Appendix A to this Report.

## Statement by the Director-General

- 19. In his statement to the Conference, Mr Edouard Saouma, the Director-General of FAO, confirmed his dedication and commitment to the African Region and assured the Conference that FAO would continue to accord top priority to it. Although Africa contained only eleven percent of the world's population, it still received almost half of FAO's resources.
- 20. The Director-General noted that the Fifteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa came shortly after the Twenty-fourth Session of the Conference of FAO, which had reaffirmed its confidence in him by having him re-elected to a new term of office. A liquidity crisis in the Organization had reduced, however, the assistance provided to member countries by 25 million dollars in 1987. This had been caused primarily by delays in the payment of assessed contributions. In order to bring these financial problems to an end, the Conference had exhorted all Member Nations to pay their assessed contributions to the Organization in full.
- 21. The Director-General stressed the difficult global economic situation. Africa had been hardest hit because its economy was largely dependent on agricultural and non-agricultural commodities with continually depressed markets. In real terms, the prices of Sub-Saharan export commodities had dropped by approximately 35 percent between 1980 and 1987. These worsening terms of trade compounded the already crippling problems of debt burden. For the first time the debt burden of Sub-Saharan Africa alone had exceeded 100 billion dollars in 1987. The servicing of this debt consumed over thirty percent of the Region's total export incomes. Without drastic new measures, the African debt crisis was bound to deteriorate.
- 22. The Director-General expressed his concern over the negative long-term trend in per caput food production in Africa. Despite a reduction in per caput food consumption, cereal imports in low-income African countries had risen by approximately one million tons per annum over the last 10 years. During the same period, the share of food aid in total imports had dropped from 33 to 27 percent. Consequently, he appealed to donors to provide food aid through triangular transactions.
- 23. The Director-General drew the attention of the Conference to the latest locust invasion in a wide area of the continent a threat equal to the scourge of the 1950's. As a result, FAO's Emergency Centre for Locust Operations was working intensively with affected countries and with donors to deliver the required inputs for effective locust control.
- 24. The Director-General assured the Conference that, despite FAO's current budgetary crisis, funding for the Field Programme in 1988 for Africa would probably

exceed that for 1987. FAO Regional and Country Offices and the Joint ECA/FAO Agriculture Division would thus be able to maintain at least the same level of activity as in 1987. The FAO Investment Centre would also continue to increase its active role in project preparation for the Region.

- 25. The Director-General stressed that the FAO study, "African Agriculture: The Next 25 Years", was a major contribution as a working document for discussions during the extraordinary session of the United Nations General Assembly, convened in 1986 to deal with the critical economic situation in Africa. The conclusions of this study provided the agricultural component of the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development 1986-1990.
- 26. On the Structural Adjustment Programmes currently under implementation in many African countries, the Director-General pointed out that they often involved solutions for critical political and social problems for the countries concerned. Since agriculture represented up to 80 percent of their economies, FAO continued in its willingness to offer on request to African countries whatever advice and assistance was necessary in the planning, implementation and monitoring of the relevant programmes.
- 27. In conclusion, the Director-General indicated that although it was the prerogative of the Member Nations to fully address the problems facing the Region, the FAO Secretariat would nevertheless always be available to provide assistance in this regard. It would ensure that all resulting recommendations were given full consideration in the preparation of future FAO Programmes of Work and Budget. The full text of the Director-General's statement is given in Appendix D to this Report.

### SUMMARY OF PROCEEDINGS

## Country Statements and General Debate on the Food and Agricultural Situation in Africa

- 28. In their country statements, delegations addressed a large number of major issues on the African food and agricultural situation, FAO activities in the Region, FAO's current financial problems, and the external economic environment affecting African countries. Highlights of the country statements and discussions by the Conference on these issues are presented below.
- 29. Most delegations reported significant improvements in the food and agricultural development since the Fourteenth Regional Conference for Africa and attributed this trend to favourable weather conditions and new policy initiatives designed to boost agricultural production. Several delegations were, on the other hand, unable to report similar improvements due to various problems related to weather, civil strife, locust invasions and external environmental conditions. However, improvements in the domestic policy environment for food and agricultural recovery and development were generally more widespread among African countries than two years ago.
- 30. The value of the three major policy frameworks designed for the African economic recovery and development was stressed. These frameworks are the OAU's African Priority Programme for Economic Recovery, 1986-1990 (APPER); the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development, 1986-1990; and the FAO study, "African Agriculture: The Next 25 Years". These regional policy documents provided the basis for national, economic and agricultural reforms, coupled with the structural adjustment and the mobilization of national and international resources necessary to support them.
- 31. The Conference recalled and reaffirmed the four-point programme for African agriculture as contained in the FAO study adopted by the Fourteenth Regional Conference for Africa, namely:
  - (i) institution of internal reforms and guaranteed priority for agriculture;
  - (ii) improvement in incentives, inputs, institutions and infrastructure;
  - (iii) implementation of strategies for conservation of natural resources; and,
  - (iv) improvement of the external environment.
- 32. In reviewing the items placed before the Technical Committee, the Conference noted with satisfaction their direct relevance in addressing the agricultural problems facing Africa. The Conference also commended FAO for the opportunity to exchange ideas on these urgent problems among African technical experts, administrators and policy-makers.

- 33. The Conference expressed special appreciation to FAO for the assistance provided to the Member Nations of the Region. The delegations recognized FAO's unique role in the agricultural development of their countries in the areas of natural resources, crops, livestock, research and technology development, agrarian reform and rural development, food and nutrition, agricultural census and statistics, food and agricultural policy, fisheries development, forestry development, and technical cooperation among African countries. The ability of FAO's Technical Cooperation Programme (TCP) to respond rapidly to urgent situations was given special mention. Many delegations called for its strengthening in view of the relatively great impact of its projects and its cost-effectiveness.
- 34. The Conference reaffirmed, once again, the crucial role of the FAO Regional Office for Africa, based in Accra, Ghana and recognized its unique role as the regional arm of FAO in promoting regional and sub-regional integration and development through African inter-governmental organizations, regional projects designed to promote TCDC, and Technical Cooperation Networks. It noted with satisfaction the work of the Regional Office in the implementation of APPER and UNPAAERD at the regional level, in collaboration with OAU and ECA.
- 35. The Conference expressed deep concern regarding the financial crisis facing FAO and feared that the effectiveness of the Organization could be impaired. It stressed the ever-increasing need for FAO's assistance in support of agricultural development efforts in the region and appealed to Member Nations to safeguard the technical efficiency of the Organization. It deplored and rejected linking the payment of massive arrears to the proposed review of the Organization and called for the prompt and full payment of all financial obligations of Member Nations to FAO. It emphasised that FAO was irreplaceable, and that a weak FAO could never be in the interest of Africa and the Third World. Many delegations announced their countries' plans for prompt payment of contributions and/or arrears as demonstrations of their commitment to the Organization.
- 36. In extending its congratulations to the Director-General on his re-election, the Conference <u>renewed</u> its confidence and support for his leadership of FAO. It <u>praised</u> his commitment to the development of Africa and <u>pledged</u> its full cooperation to him in surpassing the challenge faced by Africans to become self-sufficient in food production.
- 37. The Conference deplored the external economic environment which impoverished Africa through low and depreciating commodity prices, heavy debt burdens and sharp declines in official development assistance. The Conference <u>called for</u> realistic commodity prices, improved terms of trade and increased concessional aid flow.
- 38. The Conference reaffirmed the primordial importance of Economic and Technical Cooperation among African countries (E/TCAC) as a basis for African economic development, and collective self-reliance. It also urged African states to engage in south-south cooperation, to support sub-regional economic integration movements, to make full use of preferential trade and customs agreements, to support inter-governmental organizations and technical cooperation networks

completely or partially involved in agriculture, and to promote joint ventures. It further <u>urged</u> FAO to expand its E/TCAC promotional activities through its Regional Office for Africa.

- 39. The Conference commended the Technical Committee for its lucid and concise report and for the relevant conclusions and recommendations contained therein. It also congratulated the Secretariat for the high quality of the documentation presented to the Technical Committee and Conference.
- 40. The Conference  $\underline{\text{requested}}$  FAO to monitor more closely the implementation by Member Nations of the UNPAAERD and the recommendations stemming from the FAO Study on African Agriculture.
- 41. Delegations in their country statements emphasized many issues previously discussed by the Technical Committee. They: i) suggested that Africa's representatives on the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research (CGIAR) should report on the Group's activities to FAO Member Nations of the Region annually and in detail through FAO channels; ii) emphasized the importance of environmental protection as part of the development of African agriculture; iii) supported fully FAO's focus on small farmers, youth and women in food production; iv) welcomed FAO's initiatives, programmes and projects; v) expressed disappointment that the Twenty-fourth Session of the FAO Conference had not launched a new programme on the expansion of aid-in-kind to boost food selfsufficiency in the short-term; vi) appealed for increased emergency food aid and input assistance to countries affected by drought and locust invasions; vii) called for additional resources for programmes and projects dealing with pre- and post-harvest losses; viii) emphasized the importance of irrigation in the development of agriculture and called upon FAO to accelerate its support to Member States in this vital sector.
- 42. The Conference, in <u>recognizing</u> the importance of fisheries development and management for African economies, adopted the following resolution:

## Resolution 1/88 Fisheries Development and Management for African Economies

The Conference,

Recognizing that the new regime concerning the resources of the oceans, as embodied in the 1982 UN Convention on the Law of the Sea and in the actions and practices of states, has created new opportunities and responsibilities for African states to benefit more fully from the marine resources now under their jurisdiction,

Noting the potential for increasing the nutritional, social and economic benefits from the African continent's inland waters and aquacultural operations,

<u>Further Noting</u> the actual and potential importance of the fisheries sector as a whole in the economies of African states,

Aware that many of Africa's marine and inland water stocks of fish are under severe pressure, resulting in the need for further national and regional initiatives to better manage these resources,

Conscious of the need for African countries to participate more fully in the exploitation of their offshore fishery resources to increase their income, to derive other economic benefits from them and to augment food supplies for their people,

- 1. <u>Invites</u> African governments to give higher priority to the development and management of their fisheries and to take the necessary measures in qualitatively developing the various stages ranging from fishing to marketing of fishery products,
- 2. <u>Urges</u> that regional collaboration in fisheries management and development be intensified through the strengthening of existing regional fishery bodies,
- Requests FAO to continue and to intensify assistance to African coastal states in the monitoring, control and surveillance of their Exclusive Economic Zones (EEZ's), and in the protection of their aquatic environment from pollution,
- 4. Appeals to FAO to increase its support to the fisheries sector in general,
- 5. Calls upon donor and technical assistance agencies, especially UNIDO, to collaborate with FAO in assisting African states in planning and executing fisheries development and management programmes, and in promoting the self-reliance of African countries in this field through training and the transfer of knowledge and technology.

## Desert Locust Plague

- 43. Mr L. Brader, Director of Plant Production and Protection Division and Coordinator of the Emergency Centre for Locust Operations, introduced the document on the Desert Locust Plague.  $\underline{1}/$
- 44. The Conference was informed of the locust control efforts already implemented, as well as the arrangements made for the remainder of the campaign.
- 45. The Conference expressed appreciation to the Director-General for having placed the desert locust situation on its agenda. It noted the events leading to the development of the current desert locust plague, which had already invaded the Maghreb, and several West African, countries.

<sup>1/</sup> ARC/888/INF/6

- 46. The Conference took note that the infestations were of such magnitude that it was impossible to control all the locusts effectively. It was therefore to be expected that the plague would continue for a number of years. Most West African countries would probably be infested in the coming months, and invasion could then spread to the Sudan and the Red Sea basin.
- 47. The Conference welcomed FAO's strong coordinating role through the special Emergency Centre for Locust Operations. It expressed full satisfaction with the extraordinary efforts mobilized by the affected countries which had resulted in the treatment of 3 000 000 hectares. It expressed its appreciation to the international donor community for the assistance provided.
- 48. The Conference expressed grave concern about the potential threat of the desert locust plague to agricultural production in many other African countries. It noted that notwithstanding the efforts already made, significant losses could still be incurred, since the locust plague constituted a serious threat to overall food security in the affected countries.
- 49. It <u>appealed strongly</u> to the countries concerned, to FAO and other UN agencies, as well as to the international donor community, to provide maximum support in the preparation and effective implementation of the various control operations. It <u>requested</u> the Director-General of FAO to continue to give the highest priority to the work of the FAO Emergency Centre for Locust Operations.
- 50. The Conference expressed its deep concern over the serious locust invasion of many African countries in the West, North-West, and Sahelian regions, and adopted the following resolution.

## Resolution 2/88 Desert Locust Plague

The Conference,

Recalling Resolution No. 641 (XXIII) on Locust Control adopted by the Fourteenth Session of the ECA Ministerial Conference held in Niamey from 14 to 18 April 1988,

Further recalling the recommendations of the Fourteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa held in Yamoussoukro from 2 to 11 September 1986,

Aware of the gravity of the locust situation which could well persist for several years to come, posing a risk to food security in number of African countries,

 $\underline{\text{Aware}}$  of the pressing need for international cooperation and solidarity in the implementation of a permanent Desert Locust Early Warning and Prevention Strategy,

Considering the appeal launched by the current Chairman of the CILSS on the need for joint action for Desert Locust Early Warning, Prevention and Control efforts,

Taking into account the recommendations set forth by the Maghreb Country Ministerial Meetings held respectively in Tunis, Bechar and Rabat on 20 March, 22 March and 21 to 22 April 1988,

- 1. Expresses appreciation to the international community of donors and FAO for the generous support already provided for the implementation of control operations.
- 2. <u>Launches</u> an appeal to the international community to continue to mobilize the financial and material resources necessary for locust control within the region.
- Recommends the earliest possible implementation of a Regional Project on Desert Locust Early Warning, Prevention and Control, as well as the reinforcement of National, Regional and International Desert Locust Warning and Early Warning Systems.
- 4. Recommends that the donor countries strengthen the Maghreb and other sub-regional programmes through the provision of adequate financial support.
- 5. Recommends the revitalization and reinforcement of FAO and governmental sub-regional and regional structures and national institutions responsible for locust control.
- 6. Recommends the reinforcement of the FAO Emergency Centre for Locust Operations (EGLO).

## Information on Aid-in-Kind

- 51. The document listed as Information Note on Aid-in-Kind Study 1/ was introduced by Mr T. Taka, FAO Regional Representative for Africa, a.i., who informed the Conference of the evolution and current status of the FAO initiative to increase the provision of agricultural inputs as aid-in-kind. The concept was derived from the FAO in-depth report entitled: "African Agriculture: The Next 25 Years. The Study was undertaken in response to the recommendation made by the Fourteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa in 1986.
- 52. The in-depth report made it clear that agricultural development in Africa could not improve significantly without intensified efforts to support Incentives, Inputs, Institutions and Infrastructure. From these four "i's" of agricultural development, inputs had been selected for a Special Feasibility Study at the request of the Fourteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa, because their effective use would most likely increase agricultural productivity and incomes on a short-term basis. After two years of intensive and in-depth work, FAO produced the Feasibility Study on Aid-in-Kind, which was submitted to the Twenty-fourth Session of the FAO Conference for consideration and approval.

<sup>1/</sup> ARC/88/INF/4

- 53. The Study examined particularly the feasibility of expanding aid-in-kind, that is, the direct supply of inputs. While it did not present a specific plan of action, it identified possible activities that could be implemented by donors and recipients alike.
- 54. The inputs which registered the greatest supply gap were mineral fertilizers, agricultural machinery and implements, and pesticides. The Study therefore outlined four approaches to closing the supply gap, namely through the use of (i) local production, (ii) commercial purchases from other African countries through intra-African trade, (iii) commercial imports from outside the region, and (iv) input aid from developed countries.
- 55. The Feasibility Study proposed that donors should give first priority to local production and intra-regional trade. When such facilities had been exhausted, they should then provide African countries with greater concessional shipments or credit facilities and grants.
- 56. The Study identified that increases in local production and intra-regional trade were not capable of satisfying all the input requirements of Sub-Saharan Africa. The Region would still have to import much of its needs from external sources.
- 57. The Study recommended a number of measures to improve upon previous means of providing aid-in-kind and other forms of input aid in the following problem areas: identification and specification, programming of local input production, identification of weaknesses in Incentives, Inputs, Institutions and Infrastructure, and more effective coordination of input supplies. It recommended that donors, governments and the private sector should coordinate their activities, because of input unavailability where and when needed by African farmers.
- 58. Two years of thorough, intensive research by FAO had culminated in the conclusion that the innovative idea of aid-in-kind could assist African countries in achieving the minimum target of three percent annual growth in  $\underline{\text{per caput}}$  food production.
- 59. The Twenty-fourth Session of the FAO Conference debated the findings and recommendations of the Feasibility Study on Aid-in-Kind. Although it was unsuccessful in reaching a consensus to launch a new programme on aid-in-kind which would have assisted African countries in achieving food self-sufficiency in the short-term, it nevertheless requested that FAO undertake a number of follow-up activities. These included assistance to member countries in establishing suitable policy and planning frameworks for input assistance, analysis of technological choices, identification of input needs, operation of input data systems, and coordination of actions at the sectoral level.
- 60. The Conference expressed its appreciation to FAO for the initiative it had taken in carrying out the Feasibility Study on Aid-in-Kind and in proposing the follow-up actions that were currently being implemented.

- 61. Notwithstanding the fact that the Twenty-fourth FAO Conference did not reach a positive conclusion regarding an expanded aid-in-kind programme, the delegates stressed the importance and value of such aid for African agricultural development. They therefore renewed their appeal to donors to support and expand their assistance to this programme.
- 62. The Conference stressed that the delivery of aid-in-kind inputs should strengthen and complement inputs already available nationally, and regionally through intra-African trade and triangular transactions. It stressed that care should be taken for triangular transactions not to compete with local input products and that assistance in this regard should be provided as far as possible on a country by country basis. Furthermore, FAO should provide maximum technical assistance in the specification and selection of aid-in-kind inputs to ensure their appropriateness in each individual case.

## Report of the Technical Committee

- 63. The Fifteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa was held in Mauritius from 26 April to 4 May 1988, and the Technical Committee, which preceded the Plenary Session, took place from 26 to 29 April 1988.
- 64. Eighty-eight delegates from 32 Member Nations in the Africa Region, observers from Member Nations outside the Region, representatives of the United Nations and observers from Inter-governmental Organizations and National Liberation Movements recognized by the Organization of African Unity (OAU), attended the Technical Committee.
- 65. The Conference approved the Technical Committee Report, the full text of which is given below.

#### Opening of the Technical Committee

66. In an introductory statement, Mr T. Taka, FAO Regional Representative for Africa, a.i., welcomed the delegates on behalf of the Director-General, Mr Edouard Saouma. He thanked the Government and people of Mauritius for their warm welcome and hospitality and for the excellent facilities provided for the Conference. He expressed special appreciation to the Government of Mauritius for hosting the Regional Conference for Africa for the second time, which underlined the country's commitment to Africa and to FAO. He noted that throughout the years, Mauritius had demonstrated that the Indian Ocean was not an obstacle to friendship between the peoples of continental Africa and their brothers and sisters on this African paradise. In congratulating Mauritius for its tremendous economic progress, Mr Taka declared that it was the result of the wise policies of the government, and the hard work and enterprise of the Mauritian people.

- 67. Mr Taka stated that the five substantive Agenda Items of the Technical Committee were selected for their value in enhancing the implementation of the main recommendations of the major FAO Study entitled: "African Agriculture: The Next 25 Years". He recalled the four-point strategy recommended by the FAO Study, namely: (i) priority to Agriculture changes in the structure of national economies so that agriculture was given top priority; (ii) improvements in the Four "I's" of Agricultural Development incentives, inputs, institutions and infrastructure; (iii) conservation of natural resources and the environment in agricultural development; and (iv) action by the international community to back-up and reinforce the efforts of African governments and farmers.
- 68. Mr Taka stressed that concerted actions were required on this four-point strategy whose aim was to achieve the minimum requirement of a three percent annual increase in  $\underline{\text{per}}$   $\underline{\text{caput}}$  food production in Africa for the next 25 years.
- 69. He said that the problems of African agriculture were too great, too many, too complex and overwhelming to be tackled single-handedly. He called for solidarity in confronting them through north-south, south-south and intra-African cooperation efforts. He declared that such intra-regional cooperation efforts were vital at a time when international cooperation was undergoing a difficult period. Mr Taka then invited Hon. Murlidas Dulloo, Minister of Agriculture, Fisheries and Natural Resources of Mauritius to open the Technical Committee.
- 70. In his opening statement, the Minister welcomed the delegates on behalf of the Mauritian Government and expressed appreciation for the opportunity of hosting the FAO Regional Conference for Africa for the second time in fourteen years. Time permitting, he invited delegates to visit his beautiful country and to become acquainted with the charming people and their lifestyle.
- 71. The Minister noted that the strong presence of FAO Member Nations reflected their commitment to finding urgent solutions to the problems faced by the Region as a whole, and by their respective governments individually. The relative food production successes in some countries was proof that the deteriorating trend of past years could be contained, but appropriate policy reforms needed to be implemented and priority to agriculture in resource allocations needed to be granted.
- 72. The Minister referred to OAU Africa's Priority Programme for Economic Recovery, 1986-1990, the UN Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development (UNPAAERD), and FAO African Agriculture: The Next 25 Years, the three basic documents which together constituted a Programme of Action for Africa. The documents gave clear guidelines for policies and priorities and a practical set of operational activities which, if applied, would lay the foundation for durable structural changes and improved productivity levels. They would also ensure rapid economic recovery and improved long-term prospects for the continent. All three documents emphasized the primordial place of agriculture in the economic development of Africa.

- 73. The Minister cited the recommendations contained in the above basic programmes of OAU, UN and FAO and called for urgent action in their implementation in order to solve the problems of institutional and physical infrastructures, economic management and administration, human resource development, and demographic and political stability. He stressed the need for the international community to support African efforts. Support could be provided through sustained assistance in finding lasting solutions to the serious problems of world recession, commodity price deterioration and fluctuations, negative financial flows, increased protectionism, high interest rates and increasing debt burdens, factors which gravely affected Africa prospects for economic growth and development.
- 74. The Minister cited the various successful approaches adopted in Mauritius to deal with these challenging problems, in line with the recommendations contained in the three basic documents of OAU, UN and FAO. In the hope that the Technical Committee would propose recommendations that would tackle the grave and challenging problems facing African agriculture, the Minister thanked FAO and Africa's other development partners for their assistance to the region. He then declared the meeting opened.

## Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur

- 75. The Technical Committee elected as its Chairman, by acclamation, Mr M.R. Dookhony, Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Natural Resources of Mauritius. In a short acceptance speech, Mr Dookhony thanked the delegates for the honour accorded Mauritius and pledged his best efforts to work toward the success of the meeting.
- 76. The Technical Committee also <u>elected</u> by acclamation His Excellency Jules-Marius Ogouebandja, Permanent Representative of Gabon to FAO and Mr Ibrahima Kaba, Alternate Permanent Representative of Guinea to FAO, as first and second Vice-Chairmen, respectively. His Excellency Gerard Phirinyane Khojane, Permanent Representative of Lesotho to FAO, was elected Rapporteur of the Technical Committee.

### Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable

77. The Technical Committee considered and approved the agenda. The agenda, as adopted, is shown as Appendix A to this Report.

Report on FAO Activities in the Region: Action taken on the Main Recommendations of the 14th Regional Conference and Programme of Work and Budget 1988-89 in the Region

78. Mr T. Taka, Regional Representative for Africa a.i. introduced the document which reviewed FAO activities in the Region during 1986-87, FAO's Programme of Work and Budget for 1988-89 in the Region, and actions taken on the main recommendations of the Fourteenth Regional Conference. 1/Mr Taka explained that the Report's selectivity was due to the large volume and diversity of FAO activities in the Region.

- 79. The reporting period was characterized by declining, and even negative, resource flows to Africa. The situation was further complicated by FAO's critical financial position, which threatened to obstruct the complete implementation of its programmes for the region during the 1988-89 biennium.
- 80. Nevertheless, Mr Taka stated that FAO continued to respond to the concerns of Africa about food security and productivity enhancement in food and agriculture. Africa continued to receive almost half of FAO's total assistance budget, in terms of Regular Programme and Extra-budgetary allocations. Each of the 1200 projects currently operational in Africa responded to the objectives and strategies of the UN Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development, 1986-1990.
- 81. FAO assistance in the region comprised programmes, projects and activities of direct relevance to the needs of Member Nations. They included training courses, workshops, and study tours, meetings and expert consultations for exchanges of information and experience and for consideration of policies and strategies, advice and support to Member Nations on technical issues, as well as on the planning and implementation of their national programmes and projects, the initiation of FAO-executed field projects and their technical and operational backstopping, and the publication of basic data, information and studies of interest to Member Nations.
- 82. The Special Action Programmes or Schemes were other tools used by FAO with particular or exclusive focus on Africa to carry out the above-mentioned activities. Examples provided were the Emergency Centre for Locust Operations (ECLO), the Food Security Assistance Scheme (FSAS), the International Fertilizer Supply Scheme (IFS), the Freedom from Hunger Campaign/Action for Development (FFHC/AD), the Office for Special Relief Operations (OSRO), the Investment Centre, the Programme for Control of African Animal Trypanosomiasis and Related Development, and the Seed Improvement and Development Programme (SIDP).
- 83. During the reporting period, there was also intensive activity on the management of red soils and land evaluation for rainfed agriculture, the formulation of a soil conservation strategy for Africa aimed at reversing current trends in soil degradation, irrigation development, improvement of roots and tubers, plant protection, livestock production and disease control, nutrition planning and statistics use, agrarian reform and rural development, fisheries, and forestry development.
- 84. The activities in all these programme areas focussed attention on environmental considerations, on small-scale farmers and food producers, on women in development and on technical cooperation among African countries. This last included technical cooperation networks.
- 85. Mr Taka indicated that the design, focus and implementation of FAO activities in the region reflected the recommendations made by the Fourteenth Regional Conference for Africa and other bodies of the Organization.

- 86. Some encouraging developments were occurring in the region, including debt rescheduling and debt cancellations by some donors, as well as the implementation of some new financial incentives proposed by the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the Asian Development Bank (ADB). It was clear, however, that African economic and agricultural development could not be successfully managed unless the aid and financial resource flows improved significantly in Africa's favour.
- 87. In conclusion, Mr Taka affirmed that FAO projects and activities had been fully integrated within national and regional priorities and programmes during the reporting period. FAO had carried out with satisfaction the decisions and recommendations of the Fourteenth FAO Regional Conference within the 1986-87 Programme of Work and Budget.
- 88. In the ensuing discussions, the Committee commended FAO for the wideranging role it played in support of African agriculture. The delegations addressed numerous problems and issues concerning both their countries and subregions. These covered the fields of natural resources, crops, livestock, research and technology, agrarian reform and rural development, food and nutrition, agricultural statistics, food and agricultural policy, fisheries development, forestry development, and economic and technical cooperation among African countries. Many delegations praised FAO for its prompt response to their urgent calls for assistance in high priority areas and emergency situations.
- 89. The Committee expressed deep concern regarding the current financial situation of FAO. It regretted that FAO should face severe funding limitations at a time when its assistance was most needed to support promising agricultural development efforts and emergency situations in many African countries. The Committee underlined the need to ensure the continued effectiveness of FAO activities and programmes. It appealed to all concerned Member Nations of FAO to honour promptly their financial obligation to the Organization in order to avoid further damage to its technical assistance programmes. Some delegations reaffirmed their solidarity and commitment to FAO and its programmes by confirming the actions being taken by their governments to settle their assessed contributions and arrears despite difficult financial situations in their respective countries.
- 90. In the area of natural resources, the Committee commended FAO for its assistance in land and water resources management and development, as well as in desertification control. It recommended that FAO expand its support for irrigation projects in Africa and further assist in the design and implementation of irrigation projects to suit local situations and development needs.
- 91. On crop production and improvement, the Committee paid tribute to FAO's work on varietal and productivity improvements. It welcomed FAO's intention to give high priority to the production of roots and tubers and leguminous and horticultural crops without sacrificing cereal crops. It urged FAO to continue working on the prevention of pre- and post-harvest losses through strengthened

crop protection and varietal improvements. The Committee emphasized the need for early warning systems development and the design and implementation of responsive measures. It stressed the importance of training in these areas while bearing in mind the needs of the small-scale farmer.

- 92. The Committee reviewed the current desert locust situation in West, North-West Africa and in the Sahelian zone. It found that the problem was a matter of serious concern and a widespread threat. It urged FAO to declare that the situation in the Sahelian zone was critical, which would serve to focus the attention of the international community on the problem.
- 93. The Committee expressed its complete support for FAO activities in the livestock sector, and <u>urged</u> their expansion to the greatest extent possible. FAO's activities in animal disease control, and especially in Trypanosomiasis and Rinderpest control, were noted with appreciation. The Committee regretted the closure of the francophone Regional Bobo Dioulasso Training Centre in Burkina Faso. It observed that, contrary to the official explanation, it was not done on the ground of the number of people trained but because of donor support withdrawal. It <u>requested</u> that FAO mobilize the funds necessary from present and potential donors for the Centre's reopening.
- 94. On agrarian reform and rural development, requests were made for the expanded integration of women and youth in development as a means of achieving and sustaining progress in rural development and the overall modernization of African agriculture. Modernization was also urged as a means of lessening the burden of farm and non-farm labour on rural women. The Committee emphasized the value of the role of non-governmental organizations in the planning and implementation of rural development programmes. It also expressed concern about the institutional stability of the Centre on Integrated Rural Development for Africa (CIRDAFRICA). It appealed to member states of the Centre and the international community to assist in its current state of instability.
- 95. On food and nutrition, delegations welcomed the increased emphasis placed by FAO on the development of root crops, tubers and plantains. They underlined the importance of adequate food technologies and identified nutrition planning as a major input for nutrition improvement programmes in the Region.
- 96. The Committee <u>urged</u> FAO to evaluate the impact of Structural Adjustment Programmes on the agricultural sector and on vulnerable rural populations. The Committee <u>recommended</u> the continuation of FAO's assistance in the development of planning capabilities in African countries.
- 97. On fisheries, the Committee <u>called for</u> more assistance for artisanal fisheries improvement, for evaluation of the resources of Exclusive Economic Zones, for greater assistance in the development of fish feeds for aquaculture, for appropriate fishing gear to exploit previously unexploited species. It advocated increased training of middle-level personnel in various fisheries disciplines, including fisheries data collection and processing.

- 98. The Committee considered forestry issues mainly in the context of environmental protection and desertification control. Particular consideration was given to the promotion of agro-forestry, the conservation and development of forestry resources for fuelwood production and other economic uses, and forestry training.
- 99. The Committee appealed for the strengthening of economic and technical cooperation among African countries. It commended the increased emphasis by the FAO Regional Office for Africa on Technical Cooperation Networks as an instrument in TCDC promotion. It also commended other TCDC activities designed or undertaken during the reporting period. A number of delegations highlighted their activities in ECDC and TCDC and noted that potentials for additional economic exchanges existed in many areas of agricultural production, in agricultural commodities trade and in vaccine production. The Committee also recommended the increased use of regional experts for consultancy and other assignments within the region.
- 100. The Committee noted the omission of any reference to the Study requested by the Twenty-fourth Session of the FAO Conference on the negative effects of the aggression of the South African <u>apartheid</u> regime on the food production and food security of the Frontline States. The Committee expressed the hope that this omission would not signify the abandonment of the study, and <u>requested</u> FAO to carry out the Conference-endorsed Study as a matter of priority.
- 101. Among other issues, the Committee noted with appreciation FAO's role in the preparation, implementation and monitoring of UNPAAERD. It requested FAO to continue and, wherever feasible, strengthen its training activities across various sub-sectors and programme areas. In this regard, it requested FAO to continue to take into account the special needs of Lusophone countries. It also recommended that consideration be given to the special technical assistance needs of island states in managing natural disasters, such as cyclones.
- 102. While the Committee recognized the current financial difficulties of the Organization, it nevertheless expressed the hope that FAO would be able to pursue the development of Portuguese language training courses in areas of vital importance for the rural and agricultural development of the African Portuguese-speaking countries.

### Farm Mechanization in Africa: Status and Prospects

- 103. The Secretariat document  $\underline{1}/$  was introduced by Mr Morton Satin, Director, a.i., of the Agricultural Services Division.
- 104. Mr Satin emphasized the importance of farm mechanization in facilitating small farmers to move out of subsistence agriculture and into producing marketable surpluses to feed the growing non-farm population. He elaborated on the key issues of total demand of farm power and the technological choices offered to farmers through forms of mechanization. The complete

range of farm mechanization technologies from the use of hand tools, to draft animals, to mechanical power were discussed. Attention was also given to the development of tools and implements to specifically suit women's particular needs, as they played a major role in African farming. It was stressed that the key issue was not whether mechanization was an essential input or not, but whether a certain type of mechanization was most appropriate and by what means it could be most effectively introduced.

- 105. The main proposals for action were promotion of increased planning and strategy formulation for mechanization, promotion of local manufacture of selected mechanization inputs, revision of engineering education programmes and expansion of training efforts, and increased technical cooperation among developing countries.
- 106. The Committee congratulated FAO for the high quality of the paper. It clearly described the various aspects of farm mechanization in Africa, which encompassed a very broad subject area, dealing with a multitude of specific farming needs dependent on varying soil and agro-climatic conditions, as well as on specific socio-economic requirements.
- 107. The Committee noted the need to regard access to credit as a necessary pre-requisite of farm mechanization. Without the offer of credit on reasonable terms, many technological advances in farm mechanization would not be available to small farmers. The Committee <u>urged</u> FAO to consider a closer integration of credit with farm mechanization in future programmes.
- 108. The Committee indicated that there was a clear need for improved training in the area of mechanization and maintenance and stressed the importance of establishing Regional Centres for Agricultural Mechanization. Access to readily available regional expertise was considered an essential element in farm mechanization development. In this context, the Committee was advised of FAO arrangements for a training programme in mechanization strategy formulation, to be held in Harare in mid-1988.
- 109. The need to continue work in various alternative sources of renewable energy was referred to on several occasions. Wind power, biogas, solar energy, biomas and other renewable energy sources would, under particular conditions, relieve the heavy burden of conventional fuel expenditures. The development of more efficient energy devices and appliances would also reduce current energy expenditures.
- 110. The Committee stressed that future FAO work in the area of farm mechanization should include assistance to governments in the formulation of national policies in this sector, longer-term training programmes that will target artisanal, technical and professional-level people directly involved in mechanization, and studies to provide additional basic data on farm mechanization. These would point out problem areas and highlight potential opportunities for improvement.

- 111. The Committee noted that diverse soil and agro-climatic patterns and the wide range of socio-economic conditions led to significant variations in farm mechanization strategies throughout the region. It proposed that FAO continue to promote South-South cooperation along ECDC and TCDC principles in order to derive maximum advantage of shared experiences. To this end, the Committee urged African states to make the fullest possible use of the integration, trade and customs agreements within their sub-regions.
- 112. The Committee paid tribute to FAO for its technical support and expertise in the implementation of farm mechanization projects and for the development of national strategies to upgrade farm productivity. In order to maintain the accelerating pace of progress in this area, it requested that FAO continue to provide assistance in village blacksmith technology, rehabilitation and maintenance of serviceable equipment, feasibility studies related to upgrading, and selection of the most suitable forms of farm mechanization.

## Fisheries in Africa: Their Status and Potential for Development

- 113. In introducing the document on fisheries, 1/Mr W.Q.B. West, Senior Regional Fisheries Officer for Africa, stated that although the fishery resources of Africa were substantial, present production by African countries was nevertheless small. African fishery production accounted for about half of the total catch, while foreign fleets, operating under a variety of fishing agreements, accounted for the rest.
- 114. He indicated that pressure on the fishing industry was great because many important species were over-fished. The demand for fish remained strong and would continue to increase as per caput incomes and populations increased.
- 115. Additional development of African fisheries required action in three main fields, namely in increasing the participation level of Africans in the exploitation of their resources, in increasing aquaculture production and in reducing the degree of post-harvest losses. To achieve this, governments needed to implement clear and sound policies, strategies and programmes. Research, statistics and data in general needed to be greatly improved in order to provide the basis upon which rational management and development could be planned and implemented. FAO, through its regional bodies and related programmes, would continue to provide the means to improve collaboration efforts among African countries and with donors.
- 116. In the ensuing discussion, the Committee emphasized the importance of fisheries in Africa as a major protein source and as a contributor to the Region's general economic well-being. It commended FAO for its role in the rational development and management of the continent's fisheries.

- 117. The Committee regretted that many governments' budgetary allocations to national fisheries administrations and research institutions had been grossly inadequate despite the significant contribution made by the fisheries sector to national economies. The Committee appealed to African governments to reverse the situation, and called upon Member Governments to accord increased priority to fisheries development initiatives, including aquaculture, in their overall national development plans.
- 118. Particular reference was made to the small-scale fisheries sector which currently provided well over 80 percent of total fish production by African countries. The Committee noted that the sector was constrained inter alia because of shortage of inputs, often due to lack of credit and foreign exchange, and to the poor state of artisanal fisheries and the encroachment by medium-scale and industrial fleets on artisanal fishing grounds. It called upon governments to address these problems in order to ensure the further development of the sector. Several delegations expressed appreciation for the assistance received from FAO and other agencies in this area, and requested additional support in the future.
- 119. The Committee expressed concern that many important species were over-fished and recommended the introduction and enforcement of appropriate management measures to prevent further over-exploitation. In this regard, it noted that foreign fishing operations were still very significant in Africa.
- 120. The Committee commended the useful work carried out by FAO regional projects and requested their strengthening. For the West Africa sub-region, in particular, it called for continuation of the kind of assistance provided by the project for the development and management of fisheries in the Eastern-Central Atlantic (CECAF).
- 121. The Committee <u>acknowledged</u> that fisheries development depended on maintaining satisfactory water quality in both marine and inland waters. There was thus a need to prevent water pollution. The Committee <u>called upon FAO</u> to assist Member Nations in the formulation of appropriate environmental protection programmes. The Committee noted that FAO had greatly assisted countries in obtaining increased benefits from their Exclusive Economic Zones (EEZ). FAO was urged to continue providing this assistance, particularly regarding the surveillance, monitoring and control of EEZs.
- 122. The Committee noted that distribution of fish supplies was uneven, although the total supplies potentially available to Africa could meet future demand. The situation called for an expansion of intra-regional trade which was currently very small compared with extra-regional trade. The Committee commended the role which the FAO Fish Marketing Information and Technical Advisory Service for Africa played in promoting and further developing intra- and extra-regional trade. Particular mention was made of the INFOPECHE project in Abidjan, Côte d'Ivoire.

- 123. The Committee expressed concern about the magnitude of post-harvest losses. This problem was particularly critical in the traditional sector which was illequipped, suffered from poor road connections and lacked adequate processing and storage facilities. The Committee requested FAO to increase its assistance in solving this problem. Additional investment was also needed for infrastructural facilities to assist, in particular, artisanal fishermen. The Committee recognized the value of joint-ventures in the development of industrial fisheries through both capital investment and technology transfer and training.
- 124. On aquaculture development, the Committee noted that, in addition to inadequacies in seed and feed supply and operational support, the major constraint derived from the lack of well-trained and experienced manpower. It commended the role which the FAO/UNDP African Regional Aquaculture Centre (ARAC) in Nigeria played in training senior aquaculturists from the region and urged that the centre be strengthened. It also supported the development of a comprehensive aquacultural programme with a network of training and research institutions throughout Africa. As regarded the problem of seed supply, it was suggested that hatcheries be established at strategic locations in each country. An integrated approach to the development of aquaculture was also recommended.
- 125. In addressing the problem of the lack of trained manpower for the development, planning and management of African fisheries, the Committee requested FAO to give increased priority to training and called upon it to intensify its training programmes so as to improve national capabilities. With particular reference to fishery statistics, the Committee noted that FAO was developing a new training package that would provide assistance on a country basis for longer periods.
- 126. The Committee recognized the need for a strategy to increase the economic and social benefits derived from fisheries by African countries. The strategy should be based on a series of measures related to policy, planning and project formulation, implementation and follow-up, management, production, fish-use, and training. It furthermore suggested that the proposed in-depth study regarding opportunities and constraints facing the industrial fisheries sector should be carried out by FAO in cooperation with multilateral financial institutions, on a sub-regional basis. It further called upon FAO to assist Member Nations in formulating appropriate national fisheries development policies, plans and projects. Finally, the Committee recommended that regional and sub-regional collaboration efforts in fisheries management and development be strengthened.

#### Development of an Indigenous African Food Industry

127. The Secretariat Document,  $\underline{1}$ / was introduced by Mr Morton Satin, Director a.i. of the Agricultural Services Division.

<sup>1/</sup> ARC/88/3

- 128. Mr Satin emphasized the critical role played by agro-industries in providing stable food products for both rural and urban populations. Food processing industries did not only play and important role in the short-term prevention of food losses, but were also instrumental in conserving surplus production for use in non-productive periods. The market outlet that sustainable agro-industry could provide to farmers could be the most practical means for transgressing the confines of subsistence agriculture.
- 129. He stressed the need to develop cohesive links between research, government and the private entrepreneural sector which would ensure that products resulting from research programmes would have a positive impact on the market. Rapid urbanization and population expansion created a growing market demand for processed foods, based upon indigenous crops. Consequently, emphasized the need for qualified management and management training. He also stressed the need for access to credit facilities in order to stimulate investment. In this regard, he highlighted the very active role of women entrepreneurs in agro-industries.
- 130. The Committee noted that agro-industrial development was a wholly-integrated issue and required a broader perspective than previously accorded. The Committee stressed the need to develop more information on potential finished product markets in respective countries and requested FAO's assistance in undertaking studies of this kind. The risks associated with agro-industrial investment could be considerably reduced as more adequate data on national and regional market potential became available.
- 131. The Committee <u>urged</u> FAO to develop a full compendium on traditional African food products in order to facilitate the use of local raw materials. <u>It noted</u> that FAO was preparing such a compendium and that its completion had been delayed because of financial constraints.
- 132. The Committee drew attention to the need to increase the purchasing power of consumers so that they could better afford the value-added food products from agro-industry. The Committee pointed out the income-generating potential of viable and sustainable agro-industries located in urban and rural centres that could significantly increase the purchasing power of small farmers, raw materials' distributors, and employees at all stages of processing and trading. The incomegenerating spin-off effect of agro-industry from cottage to large-scale was considered to be very significant.
- 133. The Committee <u>requested</u> the FAO to increase its work on quality control in the indigenous food industry. Since consumer confidence contributed to more stable markets, the indigenous food industry could only be developed if the quality and reliability of the finished products met market needs.
- 134. The Committee acknowledged the important role of agro-industries in agricultural development. It stressed the need for FAO to evolve from a technology transfer approach to a fully-integrated systems approach which would cover all aspects of food industry development from the farm gate to the consumer.

This approach would also cover the logistics of raw material production and distribution, food process engineering and food technology, finished product marketing and distribution, as well as all aspects of management and financing for the value-added food industry. FAO would also need to provide aid in developing national policies that encouraged sustainable investment in food industries.

- 135. The Committee stressed the need to negotiate improved terms with multinational firms in the food sector. Furthermore, the knowledge, experience and overall capabilities of these firms would be a substantial asset in accelerating agro-industrial development since their global connections would be extremely useful in reducing trade barriers to value-added products. It was, however, essential that negotiations with these firms be based on the goal of acquiring long-term mutual benefits for all parties. The Committee requested FAO to act as a forum in convening agro-industrialists from developed countries and African countries to fully discuss all the major issues in integrated agro-industrial development.
- 136. The Committee <u>requested</u> that FAO, in cooperation with interested governments and industry, should organize a Regional Food Processing Exhibition or Exhibitions to demonstrate the commercial possibilities of the region's food products.
- 137. The Committee requested governments and financial and technical assistance agencies, including FAO, to assist in expanding diffusion and applying the more significant results from relevant research and development work. Examples were given of bread-making from locally available food products and the "Chorkor Smoker".
- 138. The Committee emphasized the critical need for further FAO assistance in food research and development, and commended FAO for its work in this field. It  $\underline{\text{stressed}}$  the need to ensure that all food product research was performed in close cooperation with the relevant food industries.
- 139. The Committee was conscious of the fact that agro-industries generated by-products, wastes and effluents, and <u>recommended</u> that appropriate measures be taken by governments and agro-industrial concerns to safeguard the environment. It requested continuing FAO assistance in this regard.

#### Forestry in Support of Agriculture: Tropical Forestry Action Plan 1/

140. The document was presented by Mr J.D. Keita, Regional Forestry Officer for Africa, who noted that it highlighted the relationship between agriculture and forestry. Section one of the document reviewed the numerous contributions that forest resources made to the economic, social and cultural life of rural communities. It stressed how judiciously-planted trees contributed to soil and water conservation and to maintaining the soil's fertility on agricultural land.

<sup>1/</sup>ARC/88/6

Section two illustrated how the Tropical Forestry Action Plan (TFAP) could be considered a major contribution to African Agricultural development. By calling for a closer integration of forestry activities in rural development, the TFAP afforded high priority to people's participation in this area.

- 141. The TFAP's strategy was based on the following three principles:
  (i) definition of priorities resulting from the Plan's five action areas, i.e., land use planning, forest industries development, fuelwood and energy, and conservation of tropical forest ecosystem and institutions; (ii) the commitment of tropical countries to involving rural communities in forest conservation and management; (iii) a sustained commitment on the part of donor countries and agencies to finance programmes which have been identified. Mr Keita pointed out that planning had to be preceded by a clear definition of policies and priorities, and that definition was therefore a core issue of the discussions.
- 142. The Committee considered a number of issues in the document and <u>agreed</u> to the following measures being undertaken:
  - (i) integrating more closely forestry with agricultural and livestock production in rural development and land use planning;
  - (ii) strengthening conservation practices and promoting the development of agro-forestry systems at the individual farm level;
  - (iii) promoting the participation of rural communities in the efforts to develop and conserve forest and other natural resources;
  - (iv) improving agricultural extension services and better equipping rural populations in boosting productivity and in slowing the advance of the agricultural frontier;
  - (v) strengthening the management, training and research institutes concerned with the development and conservation of forestry resources.
- 143. The Committee commended FAO for launching the Tropical Forestry Action Plan with its five priority action components, but acknowledged that these priorities varied from country to country.
- 144. The Committee recognized that foresters in some countries should provide greater attention to gathering statistical and other economic data on forest products in order to enhance their position when convincing policy-makers of the need to invest in forestry development.
- 145. The Committee <u>agreed</u> that the multi-disciplinary approach recommended in the document was the best means of integrating forestry development with overall rural development, and noted that it was essential for the complete, whole-hearted participation of the communities in this endeavor.

- 146. During the debate, delegations <u>called for</u> more research on natural forests management, productive agro-forestry systems in relation to the socio-economic conditions of various rural communities, and drought-resistant species. The Committee recognized the need for frequent meetings among African foresters and it recognized the importance of regional cooperation networks and exchanges of information. Consequently, it <u>requested</u> that the work of regionalizing the Tropical Forestry Action Plan be pursued in order to produce sub-regional and regional cooperation programmes for Africa as soon as possible. Finally, the Committee acknowledged that the lack of personnel at all levels coupled with the severe weakness of the forestry research and development institutions were still major limiting factors in the development of farm forestry.
- 147. Several delegates pointed out that Tree Days and other awareness-building campaigns had been staged in their countries. The Committee felt that such events had an unquestionable impact on the populations concerned, and <u>urged</u> all African countries which had not yet done so, to declare National Tree Days in their countries.
- 148. A number of delegations strongly commended FAO and the donor countries and agencies for their assistance in forestry development, and urged that all such efforts be continued.

#### OTHER MATTERS

## Representation of the Region in the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research (CGIAR) 1/

- 149. In considering the Document on the Representation of the Region on the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research, the Committee acknowledged the broad range of research work concerning the region that had been conducted by the International Research Centres (IARCs) and expressed its general satisfaction with the efforts of the CGIAR and FAO.
- 150. The Committee felt that increased emphasis should be placed on practical and immediately-applicable agricultural research.
- 151. The Committee expressed a desire to see the reports of the Regional Representatives to GCIAR, and was assured that they would be forwarded shortly. The Committee then recommended that, in future, these reports should be distributed through FAO well in advance, along with other documentation for Regional Conferences.
- 152. The Committee then considered regional representation on CGIAR and unanimously elected Mauritius to represent the Region from 1989-1992. The delegation of Mauritius thanked the Committee for its support and confidence. The Committee then expressed its appreciation to Guinea for representing the region for the past four years, and the delegate of Guinea thanked the Committee for the support given to his country's representative on CGIAR during this period.

#### Date and Place of the Sixteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa

153. The Conference received offers from Ghana and Uganda to host the Sixteenth FAO Regional Conference for Africa. The offer from Uganda was posthumous to the acceptance of the invitation from Ghana by acclamation. Cape Verde had previously announced its decision to postpone its own offer in favour of Ghana's. The Conference was informed that, in accordance with established procedure, the Director-General would advise Member Nations of the venue of the next Regional Conference after consultation with them. The exact date of the next Regional Conference was also to be communicated in due course.

#### Adoption of the Report of the Conference

154. The Conference considered the Report of the Plenary and adopted it as amended.

#### Closure of the Conference

155. In appreciation of the warm and generous hospitality extended to participants by the Government and people of Mauritius, Mr Daniel Afome-Nze, Secretary of State at the Ministry of Agriculture, Animal Husbandry and Rural

<sup>1/</sup> ARC/88/7

Economy of the Republic of Gabon, on behalf of Gabon, The Gambia, Madagascar, Guinea, Burkina Faso and the Congo, proposed, and the Conference adopted by acclamation, the following vote of thanks:

#### Resolution 3/88

#### The Conference,

Having held its Fifteenth Session in Mauritius from 26 April to 4 May 1988,

 $\underline{\text{Having appreciated}}$  the warm and generous hospitality of the Government and people of Mauritius,

- 1. Thanks the Prime Minister of Mauritius, His Excellency Anerood Jugnauth, for his country's kind invitation to hold the Fifteenth Session of the Conference in Mauritius;
- 2. <u>Further thanks</u> the Mauritian authorities for the excellent arrangements made for the Conference;
- 3. <u>Congratulates</u> the Minister of Agriculture, Fisheries and Natural Resources, His Excellency Murlidas Dulloo, for his outstanding and exemplary management of the Conference.
- 156. In his closing statement, the Director-General thanked the Conference for its declarations of support during the period of his stewardship of FAO. He called for support from the entire membership of the Organization in order to meet the immediate and long-term challenges confronting the Member Nations and the Secretariat of FAO. Although the road was expected to be rough, he promised to continue his efforts in ensuring that the Organization's effectiveness was maintained. He noted that it was especially important to maintain momentum for agricultural rehabilitation efforts in Africa in these times. Consequently, he pledged that his support to African endeavors would be unwavering and he rededicated himself to the common struggle to achieve food security and food self-sufficiency in the region.
- 157. The Director-General assured the Conference that he and his colleagues shared their concern about the financial crisis facing FAO. Everything was being done to contain the situation and he pledged his faithful support to the review process to ensure that FAO emerged even stronger in meeting the challenges of our times.
- 158. The Director-General undertook to study the various recommendations with the usual keen interest, and resources permitting, he would execute them as expeditiously as possible. He noted with satisfaction that the recommendations contained in the documents prepared by the Secretariat had been accepted by the Conference.

- 159. The Director-General acknowledged with appreciation the Conference's total endorsement of FAO's activities in the region and he expressed his belief that FAO's assistance was modestly making its contribution in support of African efforts.
- 160. The Director-General fully associated himself with the Conference's view that the FAO Regional Office for Africa had a vital role to play, especially in support of regional cooperation efforts and regional groupings in Africa. He promised to ensure that the Office's programmes were carried out effectively in support of the needs of the region.
- 161. The Director-General informed the Conference that numerous swarms of locust had been sited on the northern parts of the Central Delta of River Niger. Preliminary indications, if confirmed, noted that the swarms could be three times the size of the largest seen during the 1950-63 plague, making it a plague of exceptional magnitude. International cooperation and assistance would thus be needed on an even larger scale to combat it. He assured the Conference that FAO was fully conscious of its responsibilities both in helping its Member Nations cope with such emergencies and in assisting in the implementation of control campaigns against the desert locust. FAO would spare no effort in continuing to involve the international donor community to provide assistance to the afflicted countries since this was the highest priority for the Organization. Nevertheless, the campaign would be waged without sacrificing assistance provided to other countries of the region affected by drought and other emergency situations, as in Ethiopia, Mozambique and others.
- 162. The Director-General concluded his statement by thanking once again the Government and people of Mauritius for their hospitality, and the delegations for their stimulating and rewarding cooperation.
- 163. Mr Murlidas Dulloo, Chairman of the Conference, in a brief closing remark, noted that the Conference had once again demonstrated the essential similarity of African problems across the Region, and the need to address them jointly and in the spirit of cooperation. He cited intra-African trade and the expansion of aid-in-kind through triangular transactions as particularly promising avenues of cooperation.
- 164. The Chairman thanked delegations for their understanding and cooperation which had contributed greatly to the successful conclusion of the Conference. The ultimate test of its success, however, lay in the implementation of the ideas developed or confirmed at the Conference. He noted the problems inherent in their implementation and in the creation of the New International Economic Order advocated by the Prime Minister of Mauritius in his opening statement. He therefore proposed that a Conference of African Heads of State and Government on Food and Agriculture be convened in the future to further pursue discussions on these subjects.
- 165. The Chairman finally thanked FAO for the quality of the Conference documents and all concerned for their contributions to its success. He then declared the Conference closed.

#### **AGENDA**

#### Technical Committee (26-29 April 1988)

#### I. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS

- 1. Opening of the Technical Committee
- 2. Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur
- 3. Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable

#### II. TECHNICAL ITEMS

- 4. Report on FAO Activities in the Region: Action Taken on the Main Recommendations of the 14th Regional Conference and Programme of Work and Budget 1988-89 in the Region.
- 5. Development of an Indigenous African Food Industry.
- 6. Fisheries in Africa: Their Status and Potential for Development.
- 7. Farm Mechanization in Africa: Status and Prospects.
- 8. Forestry in Support to Agriculture: The Tropical Forestry Action Plan.
- 9. Representation of the Region on the Consultative Group on International Agricultural Research.
- 10. Adoption of the Report of the Technical Committee.

#### Plenary Session (2-4 May 1988)

#### III. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS

- 1. Inaugural Ceremony
- 2. Election of Chairman, Vice-Chairmen and Rapporteur
- 3. Adoption of the Agenda and Timetable

#### IV. STATEMENTS

- 4. Statement by the Director-General
- 5. Country Statements and General Debate on the Food and Agriculture Situation in Africa
- 6. Desert Locust Plague
- 7. Information on Aid-in-Kind

#### V. CONCLUDING ITEMS

- 8. Consideration of the Technical Committee Report
- 9. Any Other Business
- 10. Date and Place of the Sixteenth Regional Conference for Africa
- 11. Adoption of the Conference Report
- 12. Closure of the Conference

## LIST OF PARTICIPANTS LISTE DES PARTICIPANTS

#### OFFICERS OF THE CONFERENCE

#### BUREAU DE LA CONFERENCE

Chairman Président

Murlidas Madun DULLOO (Mauritius)

Vice-Chairmen Vice-Présidents

Stephen George OBIMPEH (Ghana) Fernando Faustino MUTEKA (Angola)

Rapporteur

Gerard Phirinyane KHOJANE (Lesotho)

#### OFFICERS OF THE TECHNICAL COMMITTEE

#### BUREAU DU COMITE TECHNIQUE

Chairman Président R. Roy DOOKHONY (Mauritius)

Vice-Chairmen Vice-Présidents Jules-Marius OGOUEBANDJA (Gabon)

Ibrahima KABA (Guinée)

Rapporteur

Gerard Phirinyane KHOJANE (Lesotho)

### MEMBER NATIONS IN THE REGION ETATS MEMBRES DE LA REGION

#### ALGERIA - ALGERIE

Délégué

Mustapha BENHAMOU Conseiller technique Ministère de l'agriculture Alger

Suppléant

Mlle Faouzia BOUMAIZA Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO Rome

#### <u>ANGOLA</u>

Délégué

Fernando Faustino MUTEKA Ministre de l'agriculture Luanda

Suppléants

Pedro Agostinho KANGA Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO Rome

Jorge Judice VIEGAS Directeur national Gabinet du Plan Ministère de l'agriculture Luanda

Walter Luis VIEGAS
Ingénieur agronome
Directeur de l'Organisation
de production agricole
Ministère de l'agriculture
Luanda

Eduardo Tomás MIRANO
Attaché économique aux
organisations internationales
Ministère des relations
extérieures
Luanda

Mme Maria PAULA Directeur adjoint de Cabinet Luanda

Adao José KAPILANGO Chef de département Ministère des pêches Luanda

#### BENIN

Délégué

Martin Dohou AZONHIHO Ministre du développement rural et de l'action coopérative Cotonou

Suppléant

Patrice GBEGBELEGBE
Directeur de l'agriculture
Ministère du développement rural
et de l'action coopérative
Cotonou

#### BOTSWANA

#### BURKINA FASO

Délégué

Albert DJIGMA Ministre de l'agriculture et de l'élevage Ouagadougou

Suppléants

Amadou PITROIPA Ambassadeur Représentant permanent auprès de la FAO Rome

Idrissa OUEDRAOGO.
Directeur des études et de la planification
Ministère de l'agriculture et de l'élevage
Ouagadougou

Alamoussa Cheick TRAORE Inspecteur des eaux et forêts Ministère de l'environnement et du tourisme Ouagadougou

#### BURUNDI

Délégué

Jumaine HUSSEIN Ministre de l'agriculture et de l'élevage Bujumbura

Suppléants

Etienne MBONIMPA Conseiller au Cabinet du Ministre de l'agriculture et de l'élevage Bujumbura

Agricole NDAKAZI Conseiller Département des organisations internationales Ministère des relations extérieures et de la coopération Bujumbura

#### CAMEROON - CAMEROUN

Délégué

Thomas YANGA Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO Rome

#### CAPE VERDE - CAP-VERT

Délégué

Antonio RODRIGUES PIRES Ambassadeur Représentant permanent auprès de la FAO Rome

## CENTRAL AFRICAN REPUBLIC - REPUBLIQUE CENTRAFRICAINE

#### CHAD - TCHAD

Délégué

Moukhtar BACHAR MOUKHTAR Secrétaire d'Etat à l'agriculture N'Djamena

#### COMOROS - COMORES

Délégué

Mohamed ALI SOILIHI Ministre de la production agricole, du développement rural, de l'industrie et de l'artisanat Moroni

Suppléants

Ahmed Said ALLAOUI Directeur Division de l'élevage Moroni

Yahaia DJAMADAR Ambassadeur Port-Louis

#### CONGO

Délégué

Itihi Ossetoumba LEKOUNDZOU Ministre du développement rural Brazzaville

Suppléants

Joseph TCHICAYA Ambassadeur auprès de la FAO Rome

Michel MOMBOULI Conseiller économique Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO Rome

Jean-Claude ELOMBILA Conseiller à l'agriculture Ministère du développement rural Brazzaville

Bernard TOUKOULOU Directeur des études et planification Ministère de l'industrie, de la pêche et de l'artisanat Brazzaville Albert ESSEREKE Directeur de l'exploitation et des industries forestières Ministère de l'économie forestière Brazzaville

Joseph LAKOLO Ministère du développement rural Brazzaville

#### COTE D'IVOIRE

Délégué Vincent Pierre LOKROU Ministre des eaux et forêts Abidjan

Suppléants Konan SOUNDELE Directeur de Cabinet Ministère des eaux et forêts Abidjan

Oumar SYLLA Attaché de Cabinet Ministère des eaux et forêts Abidjan

Kouassi Martin YAO Directeur de l'agriculture Ministère des eaux et forêts Abidjan

Daniel Konan YOMAN Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO Rome

EQUATORIAL GUINEA - GUINEE EQUATORIALE

#### ETHIOPIA - ETHIOPIE

Delegate
Assefa YILALA
Alternate Permanent Representative
to FAO
Rome

#### GABON

Délégué
Daniel AFOME-NZE
Secrétaire d'Etat
Ministère de l'agriculture, de
l'élevage et de l'économie rurale
Libreville

Suppléants
Jules-Marius OGOUEBANDJA
Ambassadeur
Représentant permanent auprès
de la FAO
Rome

Florent BIYOGHE-BEKALE Chef de Cabinet du Secrétaire d'Etat à l'agriculture Libreville

B. BOUASSA-MOUSSADJI Directeur adjoint de l'élevage Ministère de l'agriculture, de l'élevage et de l'économie rurale Libreville

Sylvestre MEDENG Conseiller du Ministre des eaux et forêts Ministère des eaux et forêts Libreville

#### GAMBIA - GAMBIE

Delegate Saikou SABALLY Minister of Agriculture Banjul

Alternates
Abdullah Mamadou Kalifa BOJANG
Ambassador
Permanent Representative to FAO
Brussels

A.K. NJIE
Permanent Secretary
Ministry of Water Resources,
Forestry and Fisheries
Banjul

Mustapha DARBO Under-Secretary Ministry of Agriculture Banjul

#### GHANA

#### Delegate

Stephen George OBIMPEH PNDC Secretary for Agriculture Ministry of Agriculture Accra

#### Alternates

V.N. DOWUONA Director of Fisheries Ministry of Agriculture Accra

J.M. ACHEAMPONG
Deputy Director
Department of Crop Services
Ministry of Agriculture
Accra

K.E.K. TACHIE Senior Assistant Secretary Officer in charge of FAO Affairs Ministry of Agriculture Accra

#### GUINEA - GUINEE

#### Délégué

Abdoul Karim CAMARA Chef de Cabinet Ministère de l'agriculture et des ressources animales Conakry

#### Suppléants

Ibrahima KABA
Premier conseiller
Représentant permanent adjoint
auprès de la FAO
Rome

Jean Paul SARR Directeur général adjoint des pêches Conakry Oua N'DIAYE
Représentant des Etats
de l'Afrique de l'Ouest
Groupe consultatif pour la
recherche agricole internationale
Conakry

#### GUINEA BISSAU - GUINEE-BISSAU

#### Délégué

Jorge OLIVEIRA
Directeur
Zone I du développement rural
intégré
Ministère du développement rural
et pêche
Bissau

#### KENYA

#### Delegate

G. NGARURO
Assistant Minister for Agriculture
Nairobi

#### Alternates

Daniel D.C. Don NANJIRA Ambassador Permanent Representative to FAO Rome

#### C. MBARA

Assistant Director of Agriculture Ministry of Agriculture Nairobi

Moses M. MUKOLWE Deputy Director of Agriculture Ministry of Agriculture Nairobi

#### LESOTHO

#### Delegate

Gerard Phirinyane KHOJANE Ambassador Permanent Representative to FAO Rome

#### Alternates

R.L. NTOKOANE
Permanent Secretary
Ministry of Agriculture,
Cooperatives and Marketing
Maseru

Mrs M. MOEKETSI
Planning Officer
Ministry of Agriculture,
Cooperatives and Marketing
Maseru

#### LIBERIA

Delegate
Mrs R. WILKINS
Planning Economist
Ministry of Agriculture
Monrovia

Alternate
Mrs R. ROBERTS
Ministry of Agriculture
Monrovia

#### LIBYA - LIBYE

Delegate
Bashir El Mabrouk SAID
Minister Plenipotentiary to FAO
Rome

Alternates
R. AGIAG MOHAMED
Director-General of Plant
Production
Authority of Agricultural
Production
Tripoli

Abdourahman M. BEN CMRAN Second Secretary UN Department Secretary of Foreign Affairs Tripoli

#### MADAGASCAR

Délégué
Apolinaire ANDRIATSIAFAJATO
Ambassadeur
Représentant permanent auprès
de la FAO
Rome

#### MALAWI

Delegate
D.S. KATOPOLA
Minister of Transport and
Communication
Lilongwe

Alternates
F.M. KANGAUDE
Controller of Agricultural Services
Ministry of Agriculture
Lilongwe

S.M. MUROTHO
Agricultural Programme Manager
Ministry of Agriculture
Lilongwe

H. NTHARA
Principal Administrative Officer
Ministry of Agriculture
Lilongwe

#### MALI

Délégué
El Hassane DRAVE
Conseiller technique
Ministère de l'agriculture
Bamako

#### MAURITANIA - MAURITANIE

Délégué Mohamed-Sidya OULD-BAH Commissaire à la Sécurité alimentaire Nouakchott

Suppléant
Adama SY
Directeur de l'agriculture
Ministère du développement rural
Nouakchott

#### MAURITIUS - MAURICE

Delegate
Murlidas Madun DULLOO
Minister of Agriculture, Fisheries
and Natural Resources
Port Louis

Alternates
D. GUNGAH
Minister of Trade and Shipping
Port Louis

R. Roy DOOKHONY
Permanent Secretary
Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries
and Natural Resources
Port Louis

K. LUTCHMEENARAIDOO Chief Agricultural Officer Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Natural Resources Port Louis

S.C. SEEBALLUCK
Principal Assistant Secretary
Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries
and Natural Resources
Port Louis

J.W. PACIFIQUE
Principal Assistant Secretary
Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries
and Natural Resources
Port Louis

A.W. OWADALLY Conservator of Forests Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Natural Resources Réduit

A. VEERASAMY Administrative Officer Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Natural Resources Port Louis

Goinsamy NARAINEN
Senior Economist
Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries
and Natural Resources
Port Louis

I. FAGOONEE
Adviser
Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries
and Natural Resources
Port Louis

Dhurmahdass BAICHOO Minister Counsellor Ministry of External Affairs Port Louis

Mohit DHOORUNDHUR Administrative Officer Ministry of Finance Port Louis

A. VALAYDON
Economist
Ministry of Economic Planning
and Development
Port Louis

D. BUNDHOO
Economist
Ministry of Economic Planning
and Development
Port Louis

K.N. BUNJUN
Senior Economist
Women's Rights and Family Welfare
Ministry of Labour and Industrial
Relations
Port Louis

Benjamin MOUTOU Secretary for Co-operative Development Ministry of Cooperatives Port Louis

Robert ANTOINE Director Regional Training Centre Port Louis

Claude RICAUD Director MSIRI Port Louis

Jean LEE Representative of Mauritius Chamber of Agriculture Port Louis

Chooramun GUNPUT
Senior Youth Officer
Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries
and Natural Resources
Triolet

Munesh MUNBODH
Divisional Scientific Officer
Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries
and Natural Resources
Port Louis

MOROCCO - MAROC

#### MOZAMBIQUE

#### SAO TOME AND PRINCIPE -SAO TOME-ET-PRINCIPE

#### NAMIBIA - NAMIBIE

#### NIGER

Délégué

Amadou MAMADOU
Ministre de l'agriculture et de
l'environnement
Niamey

Suppléants
Abdou ADAMOU
Directeur adjoint de
l'environnement
Ministère de l'agriculture et
de l'environnement
Niamey

Chipkao IDRISSA Directeur départemental de l'agriculture Maradi

#### NIGERIA

#### RWANDA

Délégué

Anastase MUREKEZI Directeur général de la production agricole Ministère de l'agriculture, de l'élevage et des forêts Kigali

Suppléant
Mme Pélagie NYIRAHABIMANA
Agent du Ministère de
l'agriculture, de l'élevage et
des forêts
Kigali

#### SENEGAL

Délégué

Henri P. Arphang SENGHOR Ambassadeur Représentant permanent auprès de la FAO Rome

Suppléants

Abdou Karim SIDIBE Conseiller technique Ministère du développement rural Dakar

Waly NDIAYE
Directeur de l'agriculture
Ministère du développement rural
Dakar

#### SEYCHELLES

Delegate

Jacques HODOUL Minister for National Development Victoria

Alternate

Alain BUTLER PAYETTE
Department of Planning and External
Relations
Victoria

#### SIERRA LEONE

Delegate

Philipson H. KAMARA Acting Minister of Agriculture, Natural Resources and Forestry Freetown

Alternate

Chernoh Bakarr SESAY Chief Agriculturist Ministry of Agriculture, Natural Resources and Forestry Freetown

#### SUDAN - SOUDAN

#### SWAZILAND

Delegate
Amos V. KUNENE
Principal Secretary
Ministry of Agriculture and
Cooperatives
Mbabase

#### Alternates

Victor PHUNGWAYO Director of Agriculture Ministry of Agriculture and Cooperatives Mbabane

Samkele S. HLOPHE Senior Agricultural Economist Ministry of Agriculture and Cooperatives Mbabane

#### TANZANIA - TANZANIE

#### Delegate

A.H. MAYAGILA
Deputy Minister for Agriculture
and Livstock Development
Dar-es-Salaam

#### Alternates

Abbas Kleist SYKES Ambassador Permanent Representative to FAO Rome

V.F. MRISHO

Assistant Commissioner for Planning and Marketing Ministry of Agriculture and Livestock Development Dar-es-Salaam

#### G. MREMA

Agricultural Officer (Food Technology) Ministry of Agriculture and Livestock Development Dar-es-Salaam M.M.H. MZALE Principal Secretary Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock and Natural Resources Zanzibar

#### TOGO

Délégué Biova Soumi PENNANEACH Directeur de Cabinet Ministère du développement rural Lomé

#### TUNISIA - TUNISIE

#### Délégué

Mohamed ABDELHADI Ministre plénipotentiaire Représentant permanent auprès de la FAO Rome

#### UGANDA - OUGANDA

#### Delegate

Mrs Victoria SEKITOLEKO Minister for Agriculture Kampala

#### Alternate

Mansoor SIMBWA-BUNNYA Counsellor Alternate Permanent Representative to FAO Rome

#### ZAIRE

#### Délégué

Ewuli ETSALUMA Secrétaire d'Etat à l'agriculture Kinshasa

#### Suppléants

Mme Sango Ya TAMBWE Représentant permanent adjoint auprès de la FAO Rome

Mapela NGA-MA Directeur chargé du suiviévaluation des projets Ministère de l'agriculture Kinshasa Mbieme MBAKA Secrétaire particulier du Secrétaire d'Etat à l'agriculture Kinshasa

#### ZAMBIA - ZAMBIE

Delegate F. CHUULA Minister of Agriculture and Water Development Lusaka

#### Alternates Mike Malikana LISWANISO Ambassador

Permanent Representative to FAO

Rome

R.M. MULELE Director of Agriculture Department of Agriculture Ministry of Agriculture and Water Development Lusaka

E.D. MUYANGA Director of Fisheries Department of Fisheries Ministry of Agriculture and Water Development Lusaka

T.F.F. MALUZA Alternate Permanent Representative to FAO Rome

#### ZIMBABWE

Delegate

Emmanuel T. CHENGU Deputy Permanent Secretary Ministry of Lands, Agriculture and Rural Resettlement Harare

### OBSERVERS FROM MEMBER NATIONS NOT IN THE REGION OBSERVATEURS D'ETATS MEMBRES N'APPARTENANT PAS A LA REGION

#### EGYPT - EGYPTE

A. FAHMY Ambassador of the Arab Republic of Egypt Port Louis

#### FRANCE

Guy FRADIN Chef du Bureau de la coopération internationale Ministère de l'agriculture Paris

Mme Evelyne DECORS Attaché au Ministère de la coopération Paris

Gérard BIRAUD Chef de la division économique Direction des Nations Unies et des Organisations internationales Ministère des affaires étrangères Paris

#### NETHERLANDS - PAYS-BAS

L. RITTERSHAUS Agricultural Attaché Embassy of the Kingdom of the Netherlands Nairobi

#### UNITED STATES OF AMERICA -ETATS-UNIS D'AMERIQUE

Fred J. ECKERT United States Ambassador to the United Nations Agencies for Food and Agriculture Rome

Howard S. MARKS Associate Administrator Office of International Cooperation and Development Department of Agriculture Washington, D.C.

#### HOLY SEE - SAINT-SIEGE

M. 1'Abbé Jacques BROWN Observateur du Saint-Siège Port-Louis

## AFRICAN LIBERATION MOVEMENTS MOUVEMENTS AFRICAINS DE LIBERATION

PAN AFRICANIST CONGRESS OF SOUTH

AFRICA

CONGRES PANAFRICAIN D'AFRIQUE DU SUD

 $\frac{SOUTH-WEST\ AFRICA\ PEOPLE'S}{\frac{ORGANIZATION}{DU\ PEUPLE\ DU\ SUD-OUEST}}{AFRICAIN}$ 

Mfanasekhaya GQOBOSE Secretary for Economic Affairs Dar-es-Salaam

Ben AMATHILA Secretary for Economic Affairs Luanda

AFRICAN NATIONAL CONGRESS OF SOUTH AFRICA
CONGRES NATIONAL AFRICAIN DE L'AFRIQUE DU SUD

Jacob CHILWANE Office of the Treasurer General Lusaka

## REPRESENTATIVES OF UNITED NATIONS AND SPECIALIZED AGENCIES REPRESENTANTS DES NATIONS UNIES ET INSTITUTIONS SPECIALISEES

#### WORLD FOOD PROGRAMME -PROGRAMME ALIMENTAIRE MONDIAL

Jean-Nicolas MARCHAL Représentant résident du PAM Port-Louis

Lugo TAGUABA Représentant adjoint du PAM Port-Louis

## UNITED NATIONS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME PROGRAMME DES NATIONS UNIES POUR LE DEVELOPPEMENT

Jean-Nicolas MARCHAL Représentant résident du PNUD Port-Louis

Lugo TAGUABA Représentant adjoint du PNUD Port-Louis

# UNITED NATIONS INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT ORGANIZATION - ORGANISATION DES NATIONS UNIES POUR LE DEVELOPPEMENT INDUSTRIEL

Gilles STEVENS Senior Industrial Development Field Adviser Antananarivo

## INTERNATIONAL FUND FOR AGRICULTURAL DEVELOPMENT - FONDS INTERNATIONAL DE DEVELOPPEMENT AGRICOLE

Bahman MANSURI Director Africa Division Rome

#### INTERNATIONAL LABOUR OFFICE -BUREAU INTERNATIONAL DU TRAVAIL

K. TAKIZALA Director, Area Office Antananarivo

## OBSERVERS FROM INTERGOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS OBSERVATEURS D'ORGANISATIONS INTERGOUVERNEMENTALES

### AFRICAN DEVELOPMENT BANK BANQUE AFRICAINE DE DEVELOPPEMENT

C.T. SARR
Deputy Director
Department of Agriculture and
Rural Development I
Abidjan

S. CHIRWA
Division Chief
Department of Agriculture and
Rural Development
Abidjan

## CENTRAL AFRICAN CUSTOMS AND ECONOMIC UNION - UNION DOUANIERE ET ECONOMIQUE DE L'AFRIQUE CENTRALE

Louis-Bertrand NETTY Chef, Département de l'agriculture, eaux, forêts et chasse Bangui

Benoit TAKAM Chef, Département de l'élevage, pêches et industries animales Bangui

CENTRE ON INTEGRATED RURAL

DEVELOPMENT FOR AFRICA - CENTRE DE

DEVELOPPEMENT RURAL INTEGRE POUR

L'AFRIQUE

Ahmed Mamdouh EL-BAZ Director-General Arusha

DESERT LOCUST CONTROL ORGANIZATION
FOR EASTERN AFRICA - ORGANISATION
DE LUTTE CONTPE LE CRIQUET PELERIN
DANS L'EST AFRICAIN

D.M. WAKO Director-General Addis Ababa

## EAST AFRICAN DEVELOPMENT BANK — BANQUE DE DEVELOPPEMENT DE L'AFRIQUE ORIENTALE

Kareko GATERE Director of Planning and Development Kampala

### INTERNATIONAL OFFICE OF EPIZOOTICS - OFFICE INTERNATIONAL DES EPIZOOTIES

Dewan SIBARTIE Représentant Paris

# PREFERENTIAL TRADE AREA OF EASTERN AND SOUTHERN AFRICAN STATES - ZONE D'ECHANGE PREFERENTIELLE POUR L'AFRIQUE ORIENTALE ET AUSTRALE

Joel Orwa ONGIRO
Director of Agriculture Division
Lusaka

#### WEST AFRICAN DEVELOPMENT BANK -BANQUE OUEST AFRICAINE DE DEVELOPPEMENT

Abou Bakar BABA-MOUASSA Président Lomé

Soungalo André FAYAMA Chargé de la coopération Lomé

## OBSERVERS FROM NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS OBSERVATEURS DES ORGANISATIONS NON GOUVERNEMENTALES

### ASSOCIATION OF AFRICAN UNIVERSITIES - ASSOCIATION DES UNIVERSITES AFRICAINES

O. ONAYEMI Coordinator Food and Nutrition Projects in Africa Accra

## ASSOCIATION OF FACULTIES OF AGRICULTURE IN AFRICA - ASSOCIATION DES FACULTES AGRONOMIQUES D'AFRIQUE

A. PEERALLY Dean, School of Agriculture University of Mauritius Reduit

#### INTERNATIONAL ALLIANCE OF WOMEN -ALLIANCE INTERNATIONALE DES FEMMES

Mrs Geenmatee GHOORAH Acting Regional Director for the Indian Ocean Beau Bassin (Mauritius)

INTERNATIONAL FEDERATION OF
PLANTATION, AGRICULTURAL AND ALLIED
WORKERS - FEDERATION INTERNATIONALE
DES TRAVAILLEURS DES PLANTATIONS, DE
L'AGRICULTURE ET DES SECTEURS CONNEXES

Ben Mbaranye UDOKPORO African Regional Representative Abidjan

#### WORLD FEDERATION OF TRADE UNIONS -FEDERATION SYNDICALE MONDIALE

RAZAKANAIVO Secretary-General Antananarivo

#### CONFERENCE SECRETARIAT - SECRETARIAT DE LA CONFERENCE

Conference Secretary and Conference Affairs Officer:

N. DOUMANDJI

Reports Officer:

A.V. OBENG

Information Officer:

Mrs M. HEUZE

#### FAO STAFF - FONCTIONNAIRES DE LA FAO

Edouard SAOUMA Director-General

T. TAKA

Assistant Director-General/ Regional Representative for Africa, a.i.

L. BRADER
Director, AGP

J.D. KEITA Regional Forestry Officer RAFR

J. LEPISSIER FAO Representative in Madagascar and Mauritius

H. OWUSO-AGYEMANG Chief, Regional Bureau for Africa DDF

M. SATIN
Director, AGS a.i.

W.Q.-B. WEST Senior Regional Fisheries Officer RAFR

#### LIST OF DOCUMENTS

ARC/88/1 Provisional Annotated Agenda

ARC/88/2 Report on FAO Activities in the Region: Action

Taken on the Main Recommendations of the 14th Regional Conference and Programme of Work and

Budget 1988-89 in the Region

ARC/88/3 Development of an Indigenous African Food

Industry

ARC/88/4 Fisheries Development in Africa: Their Status

and Potential for Development

ARC/88/5 Farm Mechanization in Africa:

Status and Prospects

ARC/88/6 Forestry in Support of Agriculture:

The Tropical Forestry Action Plan

ARC/88/7 Representation of the Region in the Consultative

Group on International Agricultural Research

(CGIAR)

ARC/88/INF Series

ARC/88/INF/1 Information Note

ARC/88/INF/2 Provisional Timetable

ARC/88/INF/3 Provisional List of Documents

ARC/88/INF/4 Information Note on Aid-in-Kind Study

ARC/88/INF/5 Statement of the Director-General

ARC/88/INF/6 The New Desert Locust Plague

ARC/88/INF/7-Rev.l Provisional List of Participants

ARC/88/OD Series

ARC/88/OD/1 to Orders of the Day

ARC/88/REP Series

ARC/88/TC/REP/1 Draft Reports of the Technical Committee

ARC/88/TC/REP Report of the Technical Committee

ARC/88/REP/I Draft Report of the Plenary - Part I

ARC/88/REP/2 Draft Report of the Plenary - Part II

#### STATEMENT BY THE DIRECTOR-GENERAL

Mr Prime Minister, Honourable Ministers, Your Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen,

#### Introduction

Africa is one of our central concerns; in any case, I can confidently assert that it is one of mine. My interest in this continent, with its countless past and present trials, has never waned. Torn asunder only yesterday, colonized and exploited under foreign domination, Africa today is prey to myriad afflictions in the form of famine, the refugee crisis, conflicts, civil wars and unending natural disasters. The latest calamity is the plague of locusts, which have attacked with renewed violence. Staggering under its debt burden, Africa is the part of the world with the highest number of least developed countries and the highest per caput food aid requirements.

There is at least one point on which I can offer reassurance. Today, as yesterday, FAO and its Director-General are keenly aware of Africa's problems and have no intention whatsoever of reconsidering the top priority consistently accorded to this region which, although containing eleven percent of the world's population, is the recipient of nearly half of FAO's resources.

Quite apart from these considerations, my own intense personal attachment to Africa runs deep. I instinctively perceive the wealth of your human and cultural heritage, the tangible and poetic rapport of the African people with nature, and the sense of solidarity which has been a consistent feature of African society. I am extremely sensitive to the warmth and cordiality of the dialogue which I have been privileged to pursue with so many eminent Africans. It is thus a great pleasure for me to find myself surrounded by the familiar faces of so many friends.

The occasion for this meeting is offered by the most appealing of host countries. I want to extend my heartfelt thanks to His Excellency the Chairman, the Government, and in particular, His Excellency the Minister of Agriculture of Mauritius, who have invited us here, welcomed us so graciously, and made available such excellent facilities. This is a bewitching country. In the words of the poet Jean-Paul Toulet:

"Mauritius, surely some god has set amidst the waters this garden, where the singing sea lulls the birds to sleep".

But the charm of Mauritius should not lull us into forgetting that this country, under its exemplary democratic rule, has made impressive strides toward national prosperity and well-being. Its <u>per caput</u> gross domestic product is today one of the highest in Africa.

#### The FAO Conference

The Fifteenth Regional Conference for Africa follows closely on the heels of the exceptionally valuable and important Twenty-Fourth Session of the Conference of FAO.

First of all, the Conference reaffirmed its confidence in the Director-General by re-electing him to a new term of office at a moment in time when FAO is in a particularly tight corner. Imbued with the seriousness of the responsibilities incumbent upon me, I told the Conference that I took up my task with humility, and this is indeed the spirit in which I have begun. Every new day brings home to me how much I need, really need, the support and confidence of everyone, and especially yours, under the present circumstances.

These circumstances are of a gravity unparalleled in the history of the Organization. The Conference took note that FAO entered into a liquidity crisis during the 1986-87 biennium, primarily due to delays in the payment of assessed contributions by the largest donor and other countries. Under these conditions, services provided to member countries had to be reduced by 25 million dollars in 1987. The Conference noted with grave concern the likely continuation of this situation into 1988-89, and exhorted all member countries to comply with their obligations to the Organization by prompt and full payment of their contributions.

The Twenty-fourth Session of the Conference was also the scene of a controversy concerning the need for a review of FAO's goals and operations. In the end it was decided to undertake such a review, and it has now begun. I want you to know that the Secretariat is determined to play its full role in this exercise, which requires a great deal of concentration, but which unfortunately occurs just at a time when we need to devote a great deal of energy to coping with the financial crisis.

The Conference also discussed a possible reform of the process for preparation and approval of the programme and budget. It proved impossible to reach an agreement, but I fervently hope that a solution will be forthcoming in the next few months, thanks primarily to the work of the Programme and Finance Committees.

We had submitted to the Conference a feasibility study on the expansion of aid-in-kind for the supply of agricultural inputs. I hardly need to remind you that this is an issue of special interest to Africa, where we were initially envisaging undertaking such a programme. The Conference discussed the issue

thoroughly, but we are forced to admit that what finally emerged from the great diversity of opinions expressed was the lack of a clear will to launch a new programme at this time. I feel disappointed by the reception accorded to this initiative, and no doubt you do as well. Though I regret it did not come to pass, I think I should point out that the study did, in any case, turn the spotlight on the importance of this form of aid. Let us at least hope it may have a concrete influence on countries providing assistance to Africa.

#### The Economic Situation of Africa

The world is in a particularly difficult economic bind, from which the industrialized countries are in no way exempt. Their economic power has afforded no shield against the effects of a severe growth crisis: unemployment, monetary instability and inflation. The industrialized countries are at the same time the major market for the exports of the developing countries and their principal source of aid, so that developed country response to the economic crisis has powerful repercussions for the Third World.

Africa is the continent where progress has trailed farthest behind. Her economy remains heavily dependent on the export of staple agricultural and non-agricultural commodities, for which prices continue to plummet at an alarming rate. To give one example, except for oil, the prices of primary commodities exported by Sub-Saharan Africa have dropped in real terms by some 35 percent between 1980 and 1987. While some commodities have recovered to a degree in recent months, the prices for most major African export crops - coffee, cocoa, tea, oilseeds, cotton and the like - are still terribly depressed even in nominal terms compared with the early eighties.

As Africa watches its export income dwindle, the bill for the goods and services it is forced to import goes up. One of the major consequences of deteriorating terms of trade is of course a steadily accelerating growth of indebtedness. The latest World Bank figures show that in 1987 for the first time the external debt for Sub-Saharan Africa alone topped 100 000 million dollars. External debt has indeed doubled since 1980. Debt servicing for the sub-region swallows one-third of its total export income for goods and services, and in some countries the proportion is much higher. It is thus no exaggeration to say that the continent is strangled by debt. All African authorities are keenly aware of this. As you know, the Third Extraordinary Session of the Summit of the Organization of African Unity gave priority attention to the examination of this problem. The Summit issued a major declaration expressing the anxiety of African Nations in the face of this phenomenon, analysing its causes and making specific proposals to reverse the situation, and urgently requesting the convening of an international conference on Africa's indebtedness in 1988.

The international community cannot, in fact, remain passive before a problem of such magnitude. A number of developed countries have already, of their own accord, extended generosity to debt-ridden African countries. But the region cannot continue to live on aid. The occasional relief from debt pressure is not enough. Indeed, debt-ridden countries often become prisoners within a vicious circle, from whose chains only development can free them. But any new loans they obtain are completely absorbed by debt-servicing, driving them deeper and deeper into debt. More drastic measures are therefore essential, and until such time as this is accepted, indebtedness will continue to be a painful concern and crucial problem for the OAU.

In this dramatic context, one naturally wonders what has become of official aid to development and what share of this aid is going to Africa, particularly to African agriculture. We would of course be happy to point to a clear upturn in the flow of external resources to the agricultural sector of the Region, but the real situation is hazy and ambiguous. An increase in absolute figures probably corresponds to a decline in real figures, if price trends and rates of exchange are taken into account. In any case, inflows of funds on concessional terms are on the wane. The initiatives of the IDA and the African Development Bank, which will unquestionably provide a whiff of oxygen to African agriculture, are certainly worthy of note, and we can be thankful for them. But unfortunately, we are obliged to say that resources lag far behind requirements, and their flow is a trickle compared with the level recommended by the United Nations Programme of Action for African Economic Recovery and Development.

#### The Food and Agricultural Situation

Poor harvests, particularly for cereal grains, have severely reduced food supplies in Sub-Saharan Africa. This is one more fact in an extremely unfavourable long-term trend; per caput food production for all of Africa has dropped by an average of one percent every year since 1970. This has pushed up import requirements even as per caput food consumption has, alas, declined. Given the deteriorating terms of trade which I have just described, Africa is obviously in no position to cover its deficit through commercial imports alone. Food aid accordingly remains essential, even outside those areas where the threat of famine demands the distribution of emergency relief.

Here I should like to clarify one point, however; cereal imports in low-income, food-deficit African countries have been rising by some 1 million tons per annum in the last ten years or so. According to our forecasts, these countries will import some 20 million tons of cereals during 1987/88 season. Now, nearly 75 percent of this volume is made up of commercial imports. In absolute figures, the volume of food aid is increasing but, contrary to what one might suppose, the trend in food aid's share of the total cereal imports of the

poorest countries in the region is downward, having actually dropped from 33 to 27 percent of the total figure between 1976/77 and 1987/88. If we consider the precariousness of the resources which these countries are able to marshall for commercial imports, we can only conclude that they are still barred from access to food security, and are in a frighteningly vulnerable position.

And yet, a means of bettering this situation can be found right here in Africa. Let us now forget that there are African countries which, year after year, produce exportable surpluses of coarse grains which could be used to bolster food security for other countries on the continent. However, the producer countries need assistance to market successfully their surpluses; while laudable efforts have certainly been expended to this end, particularly by the European Economic Community and the World Food Programme, these are not enough. So I appeal to donors, including EEC, to intensify such action and to purchase still larger volumes from the surplus-producing African countries to supply deficit countries through triangular transactions. Otherwise there is a risk that producer countries will be discouraged. The ideal, in the long term, would be for Africa to become self-sufficient as a region along the lines of South-South cooperation.

Do the harvest prospects for 1987/88 hold out further grounds for hope? This is a hard question to answer. The situation looks fairly good in some areas, but much will depend on the rains (not to mention civil disorders, which are hindering farm activities in more than one country). This year, however, the main threat comes from locusts and grasshoppers, particularly the desert locust. As you know, the Maghreb countries - Morocco, Algeria, Tunisia, Mauritania and Libya - are presently taking the worst beating, where desert locusts, having encountered the right breeding conditions, now number in the thousands of millions. Despite rigorous ground and aerial control campaigns, losses are already substantial. However, the outcome of the match is being settled right now; if the bulk of the swarms can be successfully wiped out before they reproduce and survivors successfully controlled, the scourge can be halted. Otherwise, there will be terrifying outbreaks of locusts. The swarms will multiply and ravage the sub-region and, when the winds change in the North, the locusts will again invade the Sahel countries - you can easily imagine the consequences. We are therefore at a critical stage in the fight.

FAO continues to do its utmost to inform all those involved, to assess requirements, to mobilize the international community of donors and to help to organize cooperation among the most endangered countries. FAO sees to the timely delivery of all forms of aid - aircraft, equipment, insecticides - wherever needed. The Emergency Centre for Locust Operations, established by FAO, works intensively alongside the countries affected. Ninety aircraft and nearly 600 vehicles have taken part in these operations, but the fight must be continued and intensified as vigorously as possible if we are to prevent continuing devastation by this scourge in Africa in the years to come.

I assure you that we shall continue to follow the situation very closely and pursue our efforts to ensure the necessary flow of aid. In particular, the Emergency Centre for Locust Control will continue to liaise closely with countries likely to be menaced anew, particularly in the Sahel.

#### The Role of FAO in Africa

Let us now look a bit beyond these immediate prospects. As FAO witnesses the shrinkage of its available resources, the African countries have growing need of FAO's help, and we may well wonder what the outcome will be. On this point, at least, I can afford some words of reassurance; the budgetary crisis is not going to affect our Field Programme. According to our estimates, the funds available for this item of expenditure in Africa in 1988 will probably exceed the figure for 1987.

The offices of our Country Representatives and our Regional Office will therefore maintain at least their present level of activities, and the same is true of the joint ECA/FAO Agriculture Division with offices in Addis Ababa. We firmly intend to pursue and even to intensify the excellent working relations which typify our cooperation with OAU and the various regional organizations.

The FAO Investment Centre is far from slowing down its activities. In 1986, 21 Investment Centre-assisted projects were approved by international financing agencies, such as the World Bank and the African Development Bank, for a total investment of over 660 million dollars throughout Africa. The corresponding figure for 1987 was 29 projects, with investments of some 825 million dollars. As you see, the Organization's financial difficulties have not prevented a healthy expansion of Investment Centre activities.

In 1986, the General Assembly of the United Nations devoted an extraordinary session to the critical economic situation of Africa. You have every right to ask what FAO has contributed to this extraordinary session and its follow-up. FAO's main contribution was, first of all, an in-depth study which made its debut at the last Regional Conference and which we published under the title "African Agriculture: the Next Twenty-five years". The point I would like to underscore here is that this study enjoyed the participation of a great many African experts. I believe this is one of the main reasons why its conclusions were basically used as the underpinning of the agricultural component of the United Nations Action Programme for the Economic Recovery and Development of Africa. I also want to emphasize that all of FAO's concrete action in Africa and efforts to assist African agriculture fall in line with the UN Programme of Action, to which they comprise the de facto follow-up. I think there is no need to point out that we are putting all our energies, care and heart into this effort.

Quite a number of countries have had to embark upon the process called "structural adjustments", in order to have their debts restructured and to obtain the new loans essential for their development, this being one frequent condition imposed by agencies such as the World Bank or the International Monetary Fund to maximize the performance of their loan facilities.

There is no need to define the meaning of the term "structural adjustments" to top-level officials such as yourselves. The basic point is to begin to manage the economy of a country in accordance with business criteria, the goal being cost-effectiveness, which translates into a policy of strict austerity. It involves monetary and financial adjustments, often accompanied by dizzying devaluations; trimming government expenditure; withdrawing State participation from deficit firms; eliminating consumer subsidies; price system reforms; extremely strict salary policies; credit restrictions; heavier indirect taxation; import reductions; rehabilitation or development of infrastructures; relaunching profit—making production; higher producer prices; etc. This is, as you know, the straight and narrow path along which the major financing agencies hope to lead countries in difficulty toward recovery and prosperity.

In countries where agriculture represents up to 80 percent of the economy, these adjustments will obviously involve primarily the agricultural sector. The operation is an extremely difficult and delicate one, since Third World countries are barely equipped to launch a reorganization of this sector, to plan its development and to develop the right strategies. Let me stress at this point that FAO is at hand to advise and to help them with these problems.

The UNDP organizes round tables for planning economic development and mobilizing aid for plans and projects which have been selected. There again, agriculture is at the forefront. This is why we help countries to prepare the documentation for these round tables so that they can carry out a dialogue with the World Bank and the IMF in which every aspect of the problem will receive the attention it deserves.

Unless care is taken, structural adjustments can, in fact, prove a harsh medicine which may cure the disease but kill the patient. In many countries, ill-planned structural adjustments — or, to be precise, adjustments which had been envisaged solely from the economic standpoint — have been seen to entail disastrous consequences, threatening the stability of the entire political and social edifice. All too frequently, it is the little people who bear the brunt of the operation: urban consumers, wage earners, small businessmen and poor peasants. For in practice, recovery measures which touch producer prices and agricultural inputs basically benefit well-to-do producers.

FAO stands ready as an independent, disinterested adviser to help countries to take an authoritative stance in their discussions with the financial agencies, to ensure that the only structural adjustment operations accepted will be those "with human face". In citing this eloquent expression, I mean operations whose

social cost is not prohibitive. However, you should know that FAO is not invited to these round tables as a general rule, unless an express and insistent request is made by the governments attending. Countries wishing to benefit from our assistance should therefore take this initiative themselves.

The number and magnitude of the problems facing the region make the Agenda before you a particularly full one. It abounds with issues of the greatest interest, but I shall not address them here. This is your prerogative, Honourable Ministers and Representatives of sovereign states, and yours alone. I further believe that no other approach can better serve the cause of Africa. In your discussions here at this major Regional Conference, which brings together nearly one—third of FAO's member countries, you have the opportunity to get to know one another better, to reach a better understanding, and to put the cooperation of the entire African community on a solid footing. Our Secretariat is of course at your full disposal, but the direction of your discussions and their conclusions are entirely up to you.

FAO will be following your deliberations and recommendations with the greatest attention, and will not fail to give them the fullest consideration in preparing its future programmes of work. We know that Africa expects renewed efforts from us and we stand ready to furnish them. We also know that the African people and their leaders are firmly resolved to take their destiny in hand.

Yes, this continent is prey to cruel trials and countless difficulties, but it does not face these difficulties unarmed. Fragile though they may be, its natural resources constitute an infinitely valuable heritage, and there seems to be a rebirth of the sense of solidarity among the international community, particularly with respect to Africa. But what is more important is the wealth of Africa's human resources, its sons and daughters, their vitality, courage, ingenuity, and most of all, their heart. Our firmest reason for hope in a better future lies here. And here lies also the full sense of my warmest wishes for the success of your Conference.

Thank you very much.